SPECIFICATIONS AND CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

FOR

SMITHFIELD CITY

CENTRAL PARK PRODUCTION WELL PUMP AND MOTOR PROJECT

FEBRUARY 2022

Project No. 57-21-030



1047 South 100 West, Ste. 180, Logan, UT 84321 p 435 713 9514 f 435 713 9503 w www.jub.com

OTHER J-U-B COMPANIES





GATEWAY MAPPING INC.

NOTICE AND DISCLAIMER

THE PLANS AND/OR SPECIFICATIONS (DOCUMENTS) ARE THE PROPERTY OF J-U-B ENGINEERS, INC. ("J-U-B") AND BY USING THE DOCUMENTS YOU AGREE TO BE BOUND BY THE TERMS AND CONDITIONS IN THIS NOTICE AND DISCLAIMER.

THE USE OF THE DOCUMENTS CREATES NO DUTY IN CONTRACT, TORT, EQUITY OR OTHERWISE OF J-U-B TO THE USER. THE USER SHALL NOT (I) DISSEMINATE THE DOCUMENTS, OR ANY PART THEREOF, TO OTHERS WITHOUT THE WRITTEN CONSENT OF J-U-B, OR (II) USE THE DOCUMENTS, OR ANY PART THEREOF, FOR OTHER THAN AS DESIGNATED HEREIN FOR THE INTENDED PROJECT. THE DOCUMENTS ARE NOT INTENDED FOR USE IN CREATING DTM FOR GRADING OR EARTHWORK, SURVEY STAKING LAYOUT (UNLESS SPECIFICALLY IDENTIFIED AS SUCH IN THE DOCUMENTS), OR PROPERTY BOUNDARY LAYOUTS.

J-U-B AND ITS AGENTS SHALL NOT BE LIABLE FOR ANY DAMAGES OR CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF THE UNAUTHORIZED USE OR MISUSE OF THE DOCUMENTS, OR ANY PART THEREOF, WHETHER SUCH DAMAGE OR CLAIM IS BASED IN CONTRACT, TORT OR OTHERWISE. THE USER HEREBY RELEASES AND SHALL DEFEND, INDEMNIFY AND HOLD J-U-B AND ITS AGENTS HARMLESS FROM ANY DAMAGES OR CLAIMS ARISING OUT OF, OR RELATED IN ANY WAY TO, THE USER'S UNAUTHORIZED USE OR MISUSE OF THE DOCUMENTS, OR ANY PART THEREOF.

IF THE DOCUMENTS ARE PROVIDED IN ELECTRONIC FORMAT, THE ELECTRONIC DATA SOURCES OF THE DOCUMENTS ARE PROVIDED WITH NO WARRANTY OF ANY KIND, WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTIES OF ACCURACY, QUALITY, COMPLETENESS, COMPATIBILITY WITH SYSTEMS, DRAWINGS NOT PRINTING TO SCALE, TRANSLATION ERRORS, AND OTHER PROBLEMS WITH USE.

SMITHFIELD CITY

CENTRAL PARK PRODUCTION WELL PUMP AND MOTOR PROJECT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Invitation to BidDocument 00010
Instructions to BiddersP-200
Bid FormP-400
Bid BondC-430
Notice of AwardC-510
AgreementP-520
Notice to ProceedC-550
Performance BondP-610
Payment BondP-615
Application for PaymentC-620
Buyers Acknowledgement of Receipt of GoodsP-625
Buyers Notice of Re Conformity of Goods and Special ServicesP-626
General Conditions
Supplementary ConditionsP-800
Technical Specifications
Measurement and Payment

DrawingsF	Pump and Motor
	and motor

SMITHFIELD CITY CENTRAL PARK PRODUCTION WELL PUMP AND MOTOR PROCUREMENT

INVITATION TO BID

Separate sealed Bids for the Smithfield City Central Park Production Well Pump and Motor Procurement will be received by Smithfield City at 96 South Main, Smithfield, Utah, 84335, until 5:00 p.m., prevailing local time, on Thursday <u>March 25, 2022</u>. Bids will then be opened and read aloud. during the meeting of the City Council at 7:30 p.m. that same evening.

The Project consists of providing and installing a vertical turbine line shaft pump, motor, fabricated discharge head, pressure transducer and column, and providing startup and demonstration services for a 16-inch diameter well.

The Contract Documents will be available on Wednesday <u>March 9, 2022</u> and may be obtained from the City's website at <u>https://smithfieldcity.org</u>.

The Owner reserves the right to waive any informality or to reject any or all Bids. Each Bidder must meet the conditions provided in the Instructions to Bidders. No Bidder may withdraw his Bid within thirty-five (35) days after the date of the opening thereof.

Instructions to Bidders - Table of Contents

Article 1 - DEFINED TERMS
Article 2 - BIDS RECEIVED
Article 3 - COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS
Article 4 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS
Article 5 - EXAMINATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS, OTHER RELATED DATA, AND POINT OF DESTINATION
Article 6 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE
Article 7 - INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA
Article 8 - BID SECURITY
Article 9 - CONTRACT TIMES
Article 10 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES
Article 11 - "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS
Article 12 - PREPARATION OF BID
Article 13 - BASIS OF BID; COMPARISON OF BIDS
Article 14 - SUBMITTAL OF BID
Article 15 - MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID
Article 16 - OPENING OF BIDS
Article 17 - BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE
Article 18 - EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT
Article 19 - CONTRACT SECURITY AND INSURANCE
Article 20 - SIGNING OF AGREEMENT
Article 21 - SALES AND USE TAXES
Article 22 - RETAINAGE
Article 23 - CONTRACT TO BE ASSIGNED

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINED TERMS

- 1.01 Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and Supplementary Conditions. Additional terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings indicated below.
 - A. Issuing Office Smithfield City, Utah 96 South Main Smithfield, Utah 84335

ARTICLE 2 - BIDS RECEIVED

2.01 Refer to invitation to bid for information on receipt of Bids.

ARTICLE 3 - COPIES OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS

- 3.01 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents in the number and for the deposit sum, if any, stated in the advertisement or invitation to bid may be obtained from the Issuing Office. The deposit will be refunded to each document holder of record who returns a complete set of Bidding Documents in good condition within 30 days after opening of Bids. Bidding documents are made available by electronic means.
- 3.02 Complete sets of the Bidding Documents shall be used in preparing Bids; neither Buyer nor Engineer assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
- 3.03 Buyer and Engineer have made copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms only for the purpose of obtaining Bids for furnishing Goods and Special Services and do not authorize or confer a license for any other use.

ARTICLE 4 - QUALIFICATIONS OF BIDDERS

- 4.01 To demonstrate Bidder's qualifications to furnish Goods and Special Services, within five days of Buyer's request, Bidder shall submit written evidence, such as financial data and previous experience *if requested by Buyer*.
- 4.02 Bidder is advised to carefully review those portions of the Bid Form requiring Bidder's representations and certifications.

ARTICLE 5 - EXAMINATION OF BIDDING DOCUMENTS, OTHER RELATED DATA, AND POINT OF DESTINATION

5.01 Upon request Buyer will provide Bidder access to the Point of Destination and the site where Goods are to be installed or Special Services are to be provided so that Bidder may conduct such investigations, examinations, tests, and studies as Bidder deems necessary for submission of a Bid.

- 5.02 It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to:
 - A. examine and carefully study the Bidding Documents, including any Addenda, and the related data identified in the Bidding Documents;
 - B. visit the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods are to be installed and Special Services are to be provided to become familiar with the local conditions if required by the Bidding Documents to do so, or if, in Bidder's judgment, any local condition may affect cost, progress, or the furnishing of Goods and Special Services;

The Point of Destination for delivery and STORAGE of the pump and motor will be the Smithfield City Public Works Building located at 90 South 800 West (approx.). The City has a forklift and will aid in unloading and storing the equipment. If the Bidder desires, Bidder may store the materials at Bidder's warehouse until such time that the equipment is needed at the project site.

Upon completion of the well/pump building, the pump and motor will then be moved (by the Bidder) to the project site and installed at 50 North and 50 West (approx.).

- C. become familiar with and satisfy itself as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, or the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services;
- D. carefully study, consider, and correlate the information known to Bidder; information commonly known to sellers of similar goods doing business in the locality of the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods will be installed or where Special Services will be provided; information and observations obtained from Bidder's visits, if any, to the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods are to be installed or Special Services are to be provided; and any reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents regarding the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods will be installed or where Special Services will be provided; and any reports and the site where the Goods will be installed or special Services will be provided, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on the cost, progress, and performance of Seller's obligations under the Contract Documents;
- E. promptly give Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder discovers in the Bidding Documents and confirm that the written resolution (if any) thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder; and
- F. determine that the Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for furnishing Goods and Special Services.
- 5.03 The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of this Article 5, that without exception the Bid is premised upon furnishing Goods and Special Services required by the Bidding Documents, that Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities and discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Bidding Documents and the written resolutions (if any) thereof by Engineer are acceptable to Bidder, and that the

Bidding Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for furnishing Goods and Special Services.

ARTICLE 6 - PRE-BID CONFERENCE

6.01 A pre-bid conference will be held at [_____] [a.m.][p.m.] on [_____] at [___]. Representatives of Buyer and Engineer will be present to discuss the Goods and Special Services to be furnished. Bidders are [required] [encouraged] to attend and participate in the conference. Engineer will transmit to all prospective Bidders of record such Addenda as Engineer considers necessary in response to questions arising at the conference. Oral statements may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.

A pre-bid conference will not be held as part of this procurement.

ARTICLE 7 - INTERPRETATIONS AND ADDENDA

- 7.01 All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted to Engineer in writing. Interpretations or clarifications considered necessary by Engineer in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda mailed or delivered to all parties recorded by Engineer as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received less than ten days prior to the date for opening of Bids will not be answered. Only answers in the Addenda will be binding. Oral statements, interpretations, and clarifications may not be relied upon and will not be binding or legally effective.
- 7.02 Addenda may be issued to clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Documents as deemed advisable by Buyer or Engineer.

ARTICLE 8 - BID SECURITY

- 8.01 A Bid must be accompanied by Bid security made payable to Buyer in an amount of 5% (five) percent of Bidder's maximum Bid price and in the form of a certified check, bank money order, or a Bid Bond (on form attached) issued by a surety meeting the requirements of Paragraph 4.01.B of the General Conditions.
- 8.02 The Bid security of the Successful Bidder will be retained until such Bidder has executed the Contract Documents, furnished the required contract security, and met the other conditions of the Notice of Award, whereupon the Bid security will be returned. If the Successful Bidder fails to execute and deliver the Contract Documents and furnish the required contract security within 15 days after the Notice of Award, Buyer may consider Bidder to be in default, annul the Notice of Award, and the Bid security of that Bidder will be forfeited. The Bid security of other Bidders that Buyer believes to have a reasonable chance of receiving the award may be retained by Buyer until the earlier of 7 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement or 61 days after the Bid opening, whereupon Bid security furnished by such Bidders will be returned.

8.03 Bid security of other Bidders that Buyer believes do not have a reasonable chance of receiving the award will be returned within seven days after the Bid opening.

ARTICLE 9 - CONTRACT TIMES

9.01 See applicable provisions in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 10 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

10.01 Any provisions for liquidated damages, such as those for *Seller's* failure to attain a Milestone, or to deliver the Goods *or furnish Special Services within the Contract Times*, are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 11 - "OR-EQUAL" ITEMS

11.01 The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment specified or described in the Bidding Documents, including the Addenda. Bidders may propose "or equal" materials and equipment, which if approved by Engineer will be identified by Addendum. The materials and equipment described in the Bidding Documents establish a standard of required type, function, and quality to be met by any proposed "or-equal" item. No item of material or equipment will be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" unless written request for approval has been submitted by Bidder and has been received by Engineer at least 15 *Z* days prior to the date for receipt of Bids. Each such request shall conform to the requirements of Paragraph 5.04 of the General Conditions. The burden of proof of the merit of the proposed item is upon Bidder. Engineer's decision of approval or disapproval of a proposed item will be final. Bidders shall not rely upon approvals unless set forth in an Addendum.

ARTICLE 12 - PREPARATION OF BID

- 12.01 The Bid Form is included with the Bidding Documents. Additional copies of Bidding Documents may be obtained from the Issuing Office.
- 12.02 All blanks on the Bid Form shall be completed in ink and the Bid Form signed in ink. Erasures or alterations shall be initialed in ink by the person signing the Bid Form. A Bid price shall be indicated for each item listed therein. In the case of optional alternates the words "No Bid," "No Change," or "Not Applicable" may be entered.
- 12.03 A Bid by a corporation shall be executed in the corporate name by the president or a vicepresident or other corporate officer accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The corporate seal shall be affixed and attested by the secretary or an assistant secretary. The corporate address and state of incorporation shall be shown.
- 12.04 A Bid by a partnership shall be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner (whose title must appear under the signature), accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The official address of the partnership shall be shown.

- 12.05 A Bid by a limited liability company shall be executed in the name of the firm by a member and accompanied by evidence of authority to sign. The state of formation of the firm and the official address of the firm shall be shown.
- 12.06 A Bid by an individual shall show the Bidder's name and official address.
- 12.07 A Bid by a joint venture shall be executed by each joint venturer in the manner indicated on the Bid Form. The official address of the joint venture shall be shown.
- 12.08 All names must be typed or printed in ink below the signature.
- 12.09 The Bid shall contain an acknowledgment of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers of which shall be filled in on the Bid Form.
- 12.10 Each Bidder shall list the postal address, e-mail address, and telephone number for communications regarding the Bid.

ARTICLE 13 - BASIS OF BID; COMPARISON OF BIDS

- 13.01 Series of Lump Sums
 - A. Bidder shall submit a Bid for each lump sum item as set forth on the Bid Form, and shall compute and enter the total of all lump sum items in the space provided on the Bid Form.
 - B. For determination of the apparent low Bid, Bids will be compared on the basis of the total of all lump sum items.
 - C. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the arithmetically correct sum.

ARTICLE 14 - SUBMITTAL OF BID

- 14.01 With each copy of the Bidding Documents, a Bidder is furnished one separate unbound copy of the Bid Form, and, if required, the Bid Bond. The unbound copy of the Bid Form is to be completed and submitted with the Bid security. Also submit the following documents:
- 14.02 A Bid shall be submitted no later than the date and time prescribed and at the place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid, and shall be enclosed in a plainly marked envelope with the Project title (and, if applicable, the designated portion of the Project for which the Bid is submitted) and the name and address of Bidder, and shall be accompanied by the Bid security and other required documents. If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "BID ENCLOSED". A mailed Bid shall be addressed to:

Clay Bodily, P.E., City Engineer BID ENCLOSED – Central Park Well Pump and Motor Smithfield City 96 South Main Smithfield, Utah 84335

ARTICLE 15 - MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

- 15.01 A Bid may be modified or withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed in the same manner that a Bid must be executed and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted prior to the date and time for the opening of Bids.
- 15.02 If, within 24 hours after Bids are opened, any Bidder files a duly signed written notice with Buyer and promptly thereafter demonstrates to the reasonable satisfaction of Buyer that there was a material and substantial mistake in the preparation of its Bid, that Bidder may withdraw its Bid, and the Bid security will be returned. Thereafter, if the Goods and Special Services are rebid, that Bidder will be disqualified from further bidding on the Goods and Special Services.

ARTICLE 16 - OPENING OF BIDS

16.01 Bids will be opened at the time and place indicated in the advertisement or invitation to bid and, unless obviously non-responsive, read aloud publicly. An abstract of the amounts of the Base Bids and Alternate Bids, if any, will be made available to Bidders after the opening of Bids.

ARTICLE 17 - BIDS TO REMAIN SUBJECT TO ACCEPTANCE

17.01 All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for the period of time stated in the Bid Form, but Buyer may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to the end of this period.

ARTICLE 18 - EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD OF CONTRACT

- 18.01 Buyer reserves the right to reject any and all Bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Buyer further reserves the right to reject the Bid of any Bidder that Buyer finds, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to be nonresponsible. Buyer may also reject the Bid of any Bidder if Buyer believes that it would not be in the best interest of the Project to make an award to that Bidder. Buyer also reserves the right to waive all informalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Goods and Special Services, and to negotiate contract terms with the Successful Bidder.
- 18.02 More than one Bid for the same Goods and Special Services from an individual or entity under the same or different names will not be considered. Reasonable grounds for believing that any Bidder has an interest in more than one Bid for the Goods and Special Services shall be cause for disqualification of that Bidder and the rejection of all Bids in which that Bidder has an interest.
- 18.03 In evaluating Bids, Buyer will consider whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, unit prices, and other data as may be requested in the Bid Form or may be requested from Bidders prior to a Notice of Award.
- 18.04 Buyer may conduct such investigations as Buyer deems necessary to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of Bidder.
- 18.05 If the Contract is to be awarded, Buyer will award the Contract to the Bidder whose Bid is in the best interest of the Project.

ARTICLE 19 - CONTRACT SECURITY AND INSURANCE

19.01 Article 4 of the General Conditions and Article 4 of the Supplementary Conditions set forth Buyer's requirements as to performance and payment bonds and insurance. When the Successful Bidder delivers the executed Agreement to Buyer, it must be accompanied by such bonds.

ARTICLE 20 - SIGNING OF AGREEMENT

20.01 When Buyer issues a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it shall be accompanied by the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Agreement with the other Contract Documents that are to be identified in the Agreement and attached thereto. Within 15 days thereafter, Successful Bidder shall sign and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Agreement and attached documents to Buyer. Within 10 days thereafter, Buyer shall deliver one fully signed counterpart to Successful Bidder with a complete set of Drawings with appropriate identification.

ARTICLE 21 - SALES AND USE TAXES

21.01 Buyer is exempt from State of Utah state sales and use taxes on materials and equipment to be incorporated in the Project (Exemption No. <u>see attached Utah Form TC-721G</u>). Said taxes shall not be included in the Bid. Refer to Paragraph 5.05 of the Supplementary Conditions for additional information.

ARTICLE 22 - RETAINAGE

22.01 Provisions concerning Seller's rights to deposit securities in lieu of retainage are set forth in the Agreement.

ARTICLE 23 - CONTRACT TO BE ASSIGNED

23.01 Bidder's attention is directed to the provisions of Paragraph 11.02 of the Agreement which provide for the assignment of the Contract to a construction contractor designated by the Buyer to construct the [_____]. Bidder should consider the application of the terms and conditions of the Contract Documents after assignment, and is advised of the duty to continue to perform the Contract after it has been assigned to the construction contractor. Timing of the assignment is set forth in the Agreement. Forms documenting the assignment of the Contract and for the agreement of the Seller's surety to such assignment are included as attachments to the Agreement.

The Pump and Motor will not be assigned to the General Contractor for the pumphouse project. Delivery, installation, setup, and training are part of this contract and the responsibility of the Bidder.

BID FORM FOR PROCUREMENT CONTRACT

SMITHFIELD CITY, UTAH

CENTRAL PARK WELL PUMP AND MOTOR PROCUREMENT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Article 1— Buyer and Bidder	1
Article 2— Basis of Bid	1
Article 3— Time of Completion	2
Article 4— Attachments to this Bid	3
Article 5— Bidder's Acknowledgments	3
Article 6— Bidder's Representations and Certifications	3

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

BID FORM FOR PROCUREMENT CONTRACT

ARTICLE 1—BUYER AND BIDDER

1.01 This Bid is submitted to:

Smithfield City

96 South Main

Smithfield, Utah 84335

1.02 The undersigned Bidder proposes and agrees, if this Bid is accepted, to enter into a Procurement Contract with Buyer in the form included in the Procurement Bidding Documents, and to furnish the Goods and Special Services as specified or indicated in the Procurement Bidding Documents, for the prices and within the times indicated in this Bid, and in accordance with the other terms and conditions of the Procurement Bidding Documents.

ARTICLE 2—BASIS OF BID

- 2.01 Lump Sum Bids
 - A. Bidder will furnish the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents for the following Procurement Contract Price(s):

SMITHFIELD CITY - CENTRAL PARK WELL PUMP AND MOTOR				
No.	Item	Qty.	Unit	Unit Price
1.	Furnish vertical turbine pump	1	LS	\$
2.	Furnish 350 hp, inverter duty, premium efficient, WP-1 motor	1	LS	\$
3.	Furnish fabricated discharge head	1	LS	\$
4.	Furnish pressure transducer sounder tube column	1	LS	\$
5.	Install pump, pressure transducer, discharge head and motor*	1	LS	\$
6.	Startup services and demonstration*	1	LS	\$
	Note: * Item #5 and #6 will be executed upon completion of the pump building (estimated June 2023)			
TOTAL BID PRICE (1-6)				
	TOTAL BID PRICE IN WORDS			
	I			
	Number of weeks from submittal approval to delivery at job site, estimated (standard lead time). See Article 3.01 below.			

ARTICLE 3—TIME OF COMPLETION

3.01 Bidder agrees that the furnishing of Goods and Special Services will conform to the schedule of Procurement Contract Times set forth in Article 5 of the Procurement Agreement.

Bidders Proposed Lead Time/Delivery Date for Bid Item Nos. 1, 2 and 3: _____

3.02 Bidder accepts the provisions of the Procurement Agreement as to liquidated damages.

ARTICLE 4—ATTACHMENTS TO THIS BID

- 4.01 The following documents are attached to and made a condition of this Bid:
 - A. Required Bid security in the form prescribed in the Instructions to Bidders.
 - B. Evidence of authority to do business in the state of the Project; or a written covenant to obtain such authority within the time for acceptance of Bids.

ARTICLE 5—BIDDER'S ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

- 5.01 Bidder accepts all terms and conditions of the Instructions to Bidders. This Bid will remain subject to acceptance for 60 days after the Bid opening, or for such longer period that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Buyer.
- 5.02 Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Procurement Bidding Documents, the related data identified in the Procurement Bidding Documents, and the following Addenda, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged:

Addendum No.	Addendum Date

ARTICLE 6—BIDDER'S REPRESENTATIONS AND CERTIFICATIONS

- 6.01 *Bidder's Representations*
 - A. In submitting this Bid, Bidder represents that:
 - 1. Bidder has examined and carefully studied the Procurement Contract Documents.
 - 2. If required by the Instructions to Bidders to visit the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods are to be installed or Special Services will be provided, or if, in Bidder's judgment, any observable local or site conditions may affect the delivery, cost, progress, or furnishing of the Goods and Special Services, then Bidder has visited the Point of Destination and site where the Goods are to be installed or Special Services will be provided (as applicable) and become familiar with and is satisfied as to the observable local and site conditions that may affect delivery, cost, progress, and furnishing of the Goods and Special Services.
 - 3. Bidder is familiar with and is satisfied as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect the cost, progress, and performance of Seller's obligations under the Procurement Contract.
 - 4. Bidder has carefully studied, considered, and correlated the information known to Bidder with respect to the effect of such information on the cost, progress, and performance of Seller's obligations under the Procurement Contract.
 - 5. Bidder has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Bidder has discovered in the Procurement Contract Documents, and the written resolution (if any) thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Bidder.

- 6. The Procurement Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance of Seller's obligations under the Procurement Contract.
- 7. The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of the Bidding Requirements, that without exception the Bid (including all Bid prices) is premised upon furnishing the Goods and Special Services as required by the Procurement Contract Documents.

6.02 Bidder's Certifications

- A. Bidder certifies that:
 - 1. This Bid is genuine and not made in the interest of or on behalf of any undisclosed individual or entity and is not submitted in conformity with any collusive agreement or rules of any group, association, organization, or corporation;
 - 2. Bidder has not directly or indirectly induced or solicited any other Bidder to submit a false or sham Bid;
 - 3. Bidder has not solicited or induced any individual or entity to refrain from bidding; and
 - 4. Bidder has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for the Procurement Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 6.02.A.4:
 - a. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of anything of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process;
 - b. "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process to the detriment of Buyer, (b) to establish bid prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Buyer of the benefits of free and open competition;
 - c. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Buyer, a purpose of which is to establish bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
 - d. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process.

This Bid is offered by:

Bidder:

	(typed or printed name of organization)
By:	
	(individual's signature)
Date:	
	(date signed)
Name:	(typed or printed)
Title:	
ince	(typed or printed)
(If Bidder is a corpo	pration, a partnership, or a joint venture, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Attest:	
	(individual's signature)
Title:	
	(typed or printed)
Address for givi	ng notices:
Designated Rep	resentative:
Name:	
	(typed or printed)
Title:	
0 al al	(typed or printed)
Address:	
Phone:	
Email:	
License No.:	
Classification:	
Limitation:	

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

BID BOND

Bidder	Surety
Name:	Name:
Address (principal place of business):	Address (principal place of business):
Owner	Bid
Name:	Project (name and location):
Address (principal place of business):	
	Bid Due Date:
Bond	
Bond Amount:	
Date of Bond:	
	ereby, subject to the terms set forth in this Bid Bond,
do each cause this Bid Bond to be duly executed b	
Bidder	Surety
(Full formal name of Bidder)	(Full formal name of Surety) (corporate seal)
Ву:	Ву:
(Signature)	(Signature) (Attach Power of Attorney)
Name:	Name:
(Printed or typed) Title:	(Printed or typed) Title:
	nue
Attest:	Attest:
	(Signature)
Name: (Printed or typed)	Name:
Title:	Title:
Notes: (1) Note: Addresses are to be used for giving any requi joint venturers, if necessary.	red notice. (2) Provide execution by any additional parties, such as

- Bidder and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors, and assigns to pay to Owner upon default of Bidder the penal sum set forth on the face of this Bond. Payment of the penal sum is the extent of Bidder's and Surety's liability. Recovery of such penal sum under the terms of this Bond will be Owner's sole and exclusive remedy upon default of Bidder.
- 2. Default of Bidder occurs upon the failure of Bidder to deliver within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents.
- 3. This obligation will be null and void if:
 - 3.1. Owner accepts Bidder's Bid and Bidder delivers within the time required by the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Owner) the executed Agreement required by the Bidding Documents and any performance and payment bonds required by the Bidding Documents, or
 - 3.2. All Bids are rejected by Owner, or
 - 3.3. Owner fails to issue a Notice of Award to Bidder within the time specified in the Bidding Documents (or any extension thereof agreed to in writing by Bidder and, if applicable, consented to by Surety when required by Paragraph 5 hereof).
- 4. Payment under this Bond will be due and payable upon default of Bidder and within 30 calendar days after receipt by Bidder and Surety of written notice of default from Owner, which notice will be given with reasonable promptness, identifying this Bond and the Project and including a statement of the amount due.
- 5. Surety waives notice of any and all defenses based on or arising out of any time extension to issue Notice of Award agreed to in writing by Owner and Bidder, provided that the total time for issuing Notice of Award including extensions does not in the aggregate exceed 120 days from the Bid due date without Surety's written consent.
- 6. No suit or action will be commenced under this Bond prior to 30 calendar days after the notice of default required in Paragraph 4 above is received by Bidder and Surety, and in no case later than one year after the Bid due date.
- 7. Any suit or action under this Bond will be commenced only in a court of competent jurisdiction located in the state in which the Project is located.
- 8. Notices required hereunder must be in writing and sent to Bidder and Surety at their respective addresses shown on the face of this Bond. Such notices may be sent by personal delivery, commercial courier, or by United States Postal Service registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage pre-paid, and will be deemed to be effective upon receipt by the party concerned.
- 9. Surety shall cause to be attached to this Bond a current and effective Power of Attorney evidencing the authority of the officer, agent, or representative who executed this Bond on behalf of Surety to execute, seal, and deliver such Bond and bind the Surety thereby.
- 10. This Bond is intended to conform to all applicable statutory requirements. Any applicable requirement of any applicable statute that has been omitted from this Bond will be deemed to be included herein as if set forth at length. If any provision of this Bond conflicts with any applicable statute, then the provision of said statute governs and the remainder of this Bond that is not in conflict therewith continues in full force and effect.
- 11. The term "Bid" as used herein includes a Bid, offer, or proposal as applicable.

NOTICE OF AWARD

Date of Issuance:	
Owner: Smithfield City Corporation	Owner's Project No.:
Engineer: J-U-B Engineers, Inc.	Engineer's Project No.:
Project: Central Park Production Well Pump and Motor Project	57-21-030
Contract Name: same	
Bidder:	
Bidder's Address:	

You are notified that Owner has accepted your Bid dated ______, 2022 for the above Contract, and that you are the Successful Bidder and are awarded a Contract for:

Central Park Production Well Pump and Motor Project

The Contract Price of the awarded Contract is \$ ______. Contract Price is subject to adjustment based on the provisions of the Contract, including but not limited to those governing changes, Unit Price Work, and Work performed on a cost-plus-fee basis, as applicable.

Four unexecuted counterparts of the Agreement accompany this Notice of Award, and one copy of the Contract Documents accompanies this Notice of Award, or has been transmitted or made available to Bidder electronically.

Drawings will be delivered separately from the other Contract Documents.

You must comply with the following conditions precedent within 15 days of the date of receipt of this Notice of Award:

- 1. Deliver to Owner **3** counterparts of the Agreement, signed by Bidder (as Contractor).
- 2. Deliver with the signed Agreement(s) the Contract security (such as required performance and payment bonds) and insurance documentation, as specified in the Instructions to Bidders and in the General Conditions, Articles 2 and 6.
- 3. Other conditions precedent (if any): Provide updated estimate of delivery date.

Failure to comply with these conditions within the time specified will entitle Owner to consider you in default, annul this Notice of Award, and declare your Bid security forfeited.

Within 10 days after you comply with the above conditions, Owner will return to you one fully signed counterpart of the Agreement, together with any additional copies of the Contract Documents as indicated in Paragraph 2.02 of the General Conditions.

Owner:	Smithfield City Corporation
By (signature):	
Name (printed):	
Title:	
Copy: Engineer	

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

AGREEMENT TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article 1 – GOODS AND SPECIAL SERVICES	.1
Article 2 – THE PROJECT	.1
Article 3 – ENGINEER	.1
Article 4 – POINT OF DESTINATION	.1
Article 5 – CONTRACT TIMES	.1
Article 6 – CONTRACT PRICE	.3
Article 7 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES	.3
Article 8 – INTEREST	.4
Article 9 – SELLER'S REPRESENTATIONS	.4
Article 10 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS	.5
Article 11 – MISCELLANEOUS	.6

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is by and between	("Buyer")
and	("Seller").

Buyer and Seller hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 – GOODS AND SPECIAL SERVICES

1.01 Seller shall furnish the Goods and Special Services as specified or indicated in the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 2 – THE PROJECT

2.01 The Project, of which the Goods and Special Services may be the whole or only a part, is identified as follows:

Smithfield Central Park Well Pump and Motor

ARTICLE 3 – ENGINEER

3.01 The Contract Documents for the Goods and Special Services have been prepared by ("Engineer"), which is to act as Buyer's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities, and have the rights and authority assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents in connection with Seller's furnishing of Goods and Special Services.

ARTICLE 4 – POINT OF DESTINATION

4.01 The Point of Destination is designated as:

The Point of Destination for delivery and STORAGE of the pump and motor will be the Smithfield City Public Works Building located at 90 South 800 West (approx.). The City has a forklift and will aid in unloading and storing the equipment. If the Bidder desires, Bidder may store the materials at Bidder's warehouse until such time that the equipment is needed at the project site.

Upon completion of the well/pump building, the pump and motor will then be moved (by the Bidder) to the project site and installed at 50 North and 50 West (approx.).

ARTICLE 5 – CONTRACT TIMES

- 5.01 *Time of the Essence*
 - A. All time limits for Milestones, if any, including the submittal of Shop Drawings and Samples, the delivery of Goods, and the furnishing of Special Services as stated in the Contract Documents, are of the essence of the Contract.
- 5.02 *Milestones*
 - A. Days for Submittal of Shop Drawings and Samples: Seller shall submit all Shop Drawings and Samples required by the Contract Documents to Buyer for Engineer's review and approval within <u>30</u> days after the date when the Contract Times commence to run as provided in Paragraph 2.04 of the General Conditions. It is the intent of the parties that (1) Engineer conduct such review and issue its approval, or a denial accompanied by substantive comments regarding information needed to gain approval, within <u>10 working</u> days of Seller's submittal of such Shop Drawings and Samples; and (2) resubmittals be limited whenever possible. If more than one resubmittal is necessary for reasons not the fault and beyond the control of Seller, then Seller shall be entitled to seek appropriate relief under Paragraph 7.02.B of the General Conditions.
 - A. *Date for Delivery of Goods:* The Goods are to be delivered to the Point of Destination and ready for Buyer's receipt of delivery on (or within a period of 15 days prior to) July 01, 2022.
 - B. *Days for Furnishing Special Services:* The furnishing of Special Services to Buyer will commence within <u>10</u> days after Buyer's acknowledgement of receipt of delivery of the Goods, *and the equipment has been installed and ready for testing*, and shall be completed within <u>20</u> days thereafter.

5.03 Buyer's Final Inspection

A. Days to Achieve Final Inspection: Buyer shall make its final inspection of the Goods pursuant to Paragraph 8.01.C of the General Conditions within <u>10 business</u> days after Buyer's acknowledgement of receipt of delivery <u>and installation</u> of the Goods and Seller's completion of furnishing Special Services, if any.

5.04 *Liquidated Damages*

A. Buyer and Seller recognize that Buyer will suffer financial loss if the Goods are not delivered at the Point of Destination and ready for receipt of delivery by Buyer within the times specified in Paragraph 5.02 above, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with Article 7 of the General Conditions. The parties also recognize that the timely performance of services by others involved in the Project is materially dependent upon Seller's specific compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 5.02. Further, they recognize the delays, expense, and difficulties involved in proving the

actual loss suffered by Buyer if complete acceptable Goods are not delivered on time. Accordingly, instead of requiring such proof, Buyer and Seller agree that as liquidated damages for delay (but not as a penalty) Seller shall pay Buyer \$_500.00_for each day that expires after the time specified in Paragraph 5.02.B for delivery of acceptable Goods.

ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACT PRICE

- 6.01 Buyer shall pay Seller for furnishing the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Contract Documents as follows:
 - A. The prices stated in Seller's Bid, attached hereto as an exhibit.

ARTICLE 7 – PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 7.01 Submittal and Processing of Payment
 - A. Seller shall submit Applications for Payment in accordance with Article 10 of the General Conditions. Applications for Payment will be processed by Engineer as provided in the General Conditions.
- 7.02 Progress Payments; Retainage
 - A. Buyer shall make progress payments on account of the Contract Price on the basis of Seller's Applications for Payment as follows:
 - 1. Upon receipt of the first Application for Payment submitted in accordance with Paragraph 10.01.A.1 of the General Conditions and accompanied by Engineer's recommendation of payment in accordance with Paragraph 10.02.A of the General Conditions, an amount equal to <u>60 sixty</u> percent of the Contract Price, less such amounts as Engineer may determine in accordance with Paragraph 10.02.A.3 of the General Conditions.
 - 2. Upon receipt of the second such Application for Payment accompanied by Engineer's recommendation of payment in accordance with Paragraph 10.01.A.2 of the General Conditions, an amount sufficient to increase total payments to Seller to <u>80</u> percent of the Contract Price, less such amounts as Engineer may determine in accordance with Paragraph 10.02.A.3 of the General Conditions.
- 7.03 Final Payment
 - A. Upon receipt of the final Application for Payment accompanied by Engineer's recommendation of payment, Buyer shall pay Seller the amount recommended by Engineer, less any sum Buyer is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to liquidated damages.

ARTICLE 8 – INTEREST

8.01 All monies not paid when due as provided in Article 10 of the General Conditions shall bear interest at the statutory rate.

ARTICLE 9 – SELLER'S REPRESENTATIONS

- 9.01 In order to induce Buyer to enter into this Agreement, Seller makes the following representations:
 - A. Seller has examined and carefully studied the Contract Documents and the other related data identified in the Bidding Documents, as applicable to Seller's obligations identified in Article 1 above.
 - B. If required by the Bidding Documents to visit the Point of Destination and site where the Goods are to be installed or Special Services will be provided, or if, in Seller's judgment, any local condition may affect cost, progress, or the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services, Seller has visited the Point of Destination and site where the Goods are to be installed or Special Services will be provided and_become familiar with and is satisfied as to the observable local conditions that may affect cost, progress, and the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services.
 - C. Seller is familiar with and is satisfied as to all Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, and the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services.
 - D. Seller has carefully studied, considered, and correlated the information known to Seller; information commonly known to sellers of similar goods doing business in the locality of the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods will be installed or where Special Services will be provided; information and observations obtained from Seller's visits, if any, to the Point of Destination and site where the Goods are to be installed or Services will be provided; and any reports and drawings identified in the Bidding Documents regarding the Point of Destination and the site where the Goods will be installed or where Special Services will be provided; and any reports and the site where the Goods will be installed or where Special Services will be provided, with respect to the effect of such information, observations, and documents on the cost, progress, and performance of Seller's obligations under the Contract Documents.
 - E. Seller has given Engineer written notice of all conflicts, errors, ambiguities, or discrepancies that Seller has discovered in the Contract Documents, and the written resolution (if any) thereof by Engineer is acceptable to Seller.
 - F. The Contract Documents are generally sufficient to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for furnishing Goods and Special Services.

ARTICLE 10 – CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

- 10.01 Contents
 - A. The Contract Documents consist of the following:
 - 1. This Agreement (pages _____ to ___, inclusive);
 - 2. Performance Bond (pages _____to ____, inclusive);
 - 3. Payment Bond (pages _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - 4. Other bonds
 - a. _____ (pages ____ to ____, inclusive);
 - b. _____ (pages ___ to ___, inclusive);
 - c. ______ (pages _____to ____, inclusive);
 - 5. General Conditions (pages _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - 6. Supplementary Conditions (pages _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - 7. Specifications as listed in table of contents of the Project Manual;
 - 8. Drawings, consisting of a cover sheet and sheets numbered ______ through _____, inclusive, with each sheet bearing the following general title:
 - 9. Addenda (Numbers _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - 10. Exhibits to this Agreement (enumerated as follows):
 - a. Exhibit A-1 to Agreement between Buyer and Seller dated ______, Assignment of Contract; Consent to Assignment; and Acceptance of Assignment.

 - c. Seller's Bid, solely as to the prices set forth therein (pages _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - d. Documentation submitted by Seller prior to Notice of Award (pages _____ to ____, inclusive);
 - e. ____;

EJCDC P-520, Agreement Between Buyer and Seller for Procurement Contracts. Copyright © 2010 National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, American Society of Civil Engineers and Associated General Contractors of America. All rights reserved. EXHIBIT A-2 - Page 5

- 11. The following which may be delivered or issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and are not attached hereto:
 - a. Notice to Proceed;
 - b. Change Order(s);
 - c. Work Change Directive(s).
- B. The documents listed in Paragraph 10.01.A are attached to this Agreement (except as expressly noted otherwise above).
- C. There are no Contract Documents other than those listed above in this Article 10.
- D. The Contract Documents may only be amended, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04 of the General Conditions.

ARTICLE 11 – MISCELLANEOUS

- 11.01 Terms
 - A. Terms used in this Agreement will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions and the Supplementary Conditions.
- 11.02 Assignment of Contract
 - A. No other assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract Documents will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound. Specifically but without limitation, moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by Laws and Regulations). Unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to such an assignment, such an assignment will not release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.
- 11.03 Successors and Assigns
 - A. Buyer and Seller each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.
- 11.04 *Severability*
 - A. Any provision or part of the Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation shall be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions

shall continue to be valid and binding upon Buyer and Seller. The Contract Documents shall be reformed to replace such stricken provision or part thereof with a valid and enforceable provision that comes as close as possible to expressing the intention of the stricken provision.

11.05 Seller's Certifications

- A. Seller certifies that it has not engaged in corrupt, fraudulent, collusive, or coercive practices in competing for or in executing the Contract. For the purposes of this Paragraph 11.05:
- 1. "corrupt practice" means the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting of any thing of value likely to influence the action of a public official in the bidding process or in the Contract execution;
- "fraudulent practice" means an intentional misrepresentation of facts made (a) to influence the bidding process or the execution of the Contract to the detriment of Buyer, (b) to establish Bid or Contract prices at artificial non-competitive levels, or (c) to deprive Buyer of the benefits of free and open competition;
- 3. "collusive practice" means a scheme or arrangement between two or more Bidders, with or without the knowledge of Buyer, a purpose of which is to establish Bid prices at artificial, non-competitive levels; and
- 4. "coercive practice" means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons or their property to influence their participation in the bidding process or affect the execution of the Contract.

11.06 Limitations

- A. Buyer and Seller waive against each other, and against the other's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors, any and all claims for or entitlement to incidental, indirect, or consequential damages arising out of, resulting from, or related to the Contract. Upon assignment the terms of this Paragraph 11.06.A shall be binding upon the assignee with respect to Seller and assignor. The terms of this mutual waiver do not apply to or limit any claim by either Buyer or Seller against the other based on any of the following: (a) contribution or indemnification, (b) costs, losses, or damages attributable to personal or bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of the tangible property of others, (c) intentional or reckless wrongful conduct, or (d) rights conferred by any bond provided by Seller under this Contract.
- B. Upon assignment the terms of this Paragraph 11.06.B shall be binding upon both the assignor and assignee with respect to Seller's liability, and upon Seller with respect to both assignor's and assignee's liabilities. The terms of this mutual limitation do not apply to or limit any claim by either Buyer or Seller against the other based on any of

the following: (a) contribution or indemnification with respect to third-party claims, losses, and damages; (b) costs, losses, or damages attributable to personal or bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of the tangible property of others, (c) intentional or reckless wrongful conduct, or (d) rights conferred by any bond provided by Seller under this Contract.

11.07 Other Provisions

None.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Buyer and Seller have signed this Agreement. Counterparts have been delivered to Buyer and Seller. All portions of the Contract Documents have been signed or identified by Buyer and Seller or on their behalf.

This Agreement will be effective on	(which is the Effective Date of the Agreement).
Buyer:	Seller:
By:	By:
[Corporate Seal]	[Corporate Seal]
Attest:	Attest:
Address for giving notice:	Address for giving notice:
(If Buyer is a corporation, attach evidence of authority to sign. If Buyer is a public body, attach evidence of authority to sign and resolution or other documents authorizing execution of Buyer-Seller Agreement.)	Agent for service of process:
	(If Seller is a corporation or a partnership, attach evidence of authority to sign.)
Designated Representative:	Designated Representative:
Name:	
Title:	
Address:	Address:
Phone:	Phone:
Facsimile:	Facsimile:

EJCDC P-520, Agreement Between Buyer and Seller for Procurement Contracts. Copyright © 2010 National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, American Society of Civil Engineers and Associated General Contractors of America. All rights reserved. EXHIBIT A-2 - Page 10

NOTICE TO PROCEED

Owner:		Owner's Project No.:
Engineer:		Engineer's Project No.:
Contractor:		Contractor's Project No.:
Project:		
Contract Name:		
Effective Date of C	Contract:	
Owner hereby noti	fies Contractor that the	Contract Times under the above Contract will commence to

run on ______ pursuant to Paragraph 4.01 of the General Conditions.

On that date, Contractor shall start performing its obligations under the Contract Documents. No Work will be done at the Site prior to such date.

In accordance with the Agreement:

The date by which Substantial Completion must be achieved is July 01, 2022, and the date by which readiness for final payment must be achieved is August 01, 2022.

Before starting any Work at the Site, Contractor must comply with the following:

Before installation of the pump and motor, pump building must be substantially complete.

Owner:	
By (signature):	
Name (printed):	
Title:	
Date Issued:	
Copy: Engineer	

PERFORMANCE BOND FOR PROCUREMENT CONTRACTS

Any singular reference to Seller, Surety, Buyer, or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

SELLER (Name and Address):

SURETY (Name and Address of Principal Place of Business):

BUYER (Name and Address):

CONTRACT Date: Amount: Description (Name and Location):

BOND

Date (Not earlier than Contract Date): Bond Number: Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form:

Surety and Seller, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Performance Bond to be duly executed on its behalf by its authorized officer, agent_a or representative.

	Surety			
(Corp. Seal)	Company:	(Corp. Seal)		
	Signature: Name and Title: (Attach Power of Attorney) Address:			
	Telephone Number:			
for signatures of addit	ional parties, if required.)			
	Surety			
(Corp. Seal)	Company:	(Corp. Seal)		
	Signature: Name and Title: Address: Telephone Number:			
	for signatures of addit	(Corp. Seal) Company: Signature: Name and Title: (Attach Power of Attorney) Address: Telephone Number: for signatures of additional parties, if required.) (Corp. Seal) Surety (Corp. Seal) Company: Signature: Name and Title: Address:		

- 1. Seller and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to Buyer for the performance of the Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference. For purposes of this bond, Buyer means Buyer's assigns, if and when Buyer has assigned the Contract.
- 2. If Seller performs the Contract, Surety and Seller have no obligation under this Bond, except to participate in conferences as provided in Paragraph 3.1.
- 3. If there is no Buyer Default, Surety's obligation under this Bond shall arise after:
 - 3.1. Buyer has notified Seller and Surety pursuant to Paragraph 10 that Buyer is considering declaring a Seller Default and has requested and attempted to arrange a conference with Seller and Surety to be held not later than 15 days after receipt of such notice to discuss methods of performing the Contract. (If Buyer, Seller, and Surety agree, Seller shall be allowed a reasonable time to perform the Contract, but such an agreement shall not waive Buyer's right, if any, subsequently to declare a Seller Default); and
 - 3.2. Buyer has declared a Seller Default and formally terminated Seller's right to complete the Contract. Such Seller Default shall not be declared earlier than 20 days after Seller and Surety have received notice as provided in Paragraph 3.1; and
 - 3.3. Buyer has agreed to pay the Balance of the Contract Price to:
 - a. Surety in accordance with the terms of the Contract;
 - b. Another seller selected pursuant to Paragraph 4.3 to perform the Contract.
- 4. When Buyer has satisfied the conditions of Paragraph 3, Surety shall promptly and at Surety's expense take one of the following actions:
 - 4.1. Arrange for Seller, with consent of Buyer, to perform and complete the Contract; or
 - 4.2. Undertake to perform and complete the Contract itself, through its agents or through independent contractors; or
 - 4.3. Obtain bids or negotiated proposals from qualified sellers acceptable to Buyer for a contract for performance and completion of the Contract, arrange for a contract to be prepared for execution by Buyer and a seller selected with Buyer's concurrence, to be secured with performance and payment bonds executed by a qualified surety equivalent to the Bonds issued on the Contract, and pay to Buyer the amount of damages as described in Paragraph 6 in excess of the Balance of the Contract Price incurred by Buyer resulting from Seller Default; or
 - 4.4. Waive its right to perform and complete, arrange for completion, or obtain a new seller, and with reasonable promptness under the circumstances, either:
 - a. determine the amount for which it may be liable to Buyer and, as soon as practicable after the amount is determined, tender payment therefor to Buyer; or

EJCDC P-610 Performance Bond for Procurement Contracts

Published jointly by National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies,

American Society of Civil Engineers, and Associated General Contractors of America. 2010. All rights reserved.

Page 2

- b. deny liability in whole or in part and notify Buyer citing reasons therefor.
- 5. If Surety does not proceed as provided in Paragraph 4 with reasonable promptness, Surety shall be deemed to be in default on this Bond 15 days after receipt of an additional written notice from Buyer to Surety demanding that Surety perform its obligations under this Bond, and Buyer shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to Buyer. If Surety proceeds as provided in paragraph 4.4, and Buyer refuses the payment tendered or Surety has denied liability, in whole or in part, without further notice Buyer shall be entitled to enforce any remedy available to Buyer.
- 6. After Buyer has terminated Seller's right to complete the Contract, and if Surety elects to act under Paragraph 4.1, 4.2, or 4.3, then the responsibilities of Surety to Buyer shall not be greater than those of Seller under the Contract, and the responsibilities of Buyer to Surety shall not be greater than those of Buyer under the Contract. To a limit of the amount of this Bond, but subject to commitment by Buyer of the Balance of the Contract Price to mitigation of costs and damages on the Contract, Surety is obligated without duplication for:
 - 6.1. the responsibilities of Seller for correction or replacement of defective Goods and Special Services and completion of the Contract;
 - 6.2. Additional legal, design professional, and delay costs resulting from Seller's Default, and resulting from the actions of or failure to act of Surety under Paragraph 4; and
 - 6.3. Liquidated damages, or if no liquidated damages are specified in the Contract, actual damages caused by delayed performance or non-performance of Seller.
- 7. Surety shall not be liable to Buyer or others for obligations of Seller that are unrelated to the Contract, and the Balance of the Contract Price shall not be reduced or set off on account of any such unrelated obligations. No right of action shall accrue on this Bond to any person or entity other than Buyer or its heirs, executors, administrators, successors, or assigns.
- 8. Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders and other obligations.
- 9. Any proceeding, legal or equitable, under this Bond may be instituted in any court of competent jurisdiction in the location of the Point of Destination, and shall be instituted within two years after Seller Default or within two years after Seller ceased working or within two years after Surety refuses or fails to perform its obligations under this Bond, whichever occurs first. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 10. Notice to Surety, Buyer or Seller shall be mailed or delivered to the address shown on the signature page.
- 11. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location of the Point of Destination, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. The intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory bond and not as a common law bond.

12. Definitions.

- 12.1. *Balance of the Contract Price:* The total amount payable by Buyer to Seller under the Contract after all proper adjustments have been made, including allowance to Seller of any amounts received or to be received by Buyer in settlement of insurance or other Claims for damages to which Seller is entitled, reduced by all valid and proper payments made to or on behalf of Seller under the Contract.
- 12.2. *Contract:* The agreement between Buyer and Seller identified on the signature page, including all Contract Documents and changes thereto.
- 12.3. *Seller Default:* Failure of Seller, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to perform or otherwise to comply with the terms of the Contract.
- 12.4. *Buyer Default:* Failure of Buyer, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to pay Seller as required by the Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other terms thereof.

PAYMENT BOND FOR PROCUREMENT CONTRACTS

Any singular reference to Seller, Surety, Buyer or other party shall be considered plural where applicable.

SELLER (Name and Address):

SURETY (Name and Address of Principal Place of Business):

BUYER (Name and Address):

CONTRACT Date: Amount: Description (Name and Location):

BOND

Date (Not earlier than Contract Date): Bond Number: Amount: Modifications to this Bond Form:

Surety and Seller, intending to be legally bound hereby, subject to the terms set forth below, do each cause this Payment Bond to be duly executed on its behalf by its authorized officer, agent, or representative.

Seller as Principal		Surety	
Company:	(Corp. Seal)	Company:	(Corp. Seal)
Signature:		Signature:	
Name and Title:		Name and Title:	
		(Attach Power of Attorney)	
		Address:	
		Telephone Number:	

(Space is provided below for signatures of additional parties, if required.)

Seller as Principal		Surety	
Company:	(Corp. Seal)	Company:	(Corp. Seal)
Signature: Name and Title:		Signature: Name and Title: Address: Telephone Number:	

EJCDC P-615 Payment Bond for Procurement Contracts Published jointly by National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, American Society of Civil Engineers, and Associated General Contractors of America. 2010. All rights reserved. Page 1

- 1. Seller and Surety, jointly and severally, bind themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns to Buyer to pay for labor, materials and equipment furnished for use in the performance of the Contract, which is incorporated herein by reference. For purposes of this bond, Buyer means Buyer's assigns, if and when Buyer has assigned the Contract.
- 2. With respect to Buyer, this obligation shall be null and void if Seller:
 - 2.1. Promptly makes payment, directly or indirectly, for all sums due Claimants, and
 - 2.2. Defends, indemnifies and holds harmless Buyer from all claims, demands, liens or suits by any person or entity who furnished labor, materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Contract, provided Buyer has promptly notified Seller and Surety (at the addresses described in Paragraph 12) of any claims, demands, liens or suits and tendered defense of such claims, demands, liens or suits to Seller and Surety, and provided there is no Buyer Default.
- 3. With respect to Claimants, this obligation shall be null and void if Seller promptly makes payment, directly or indirectly, for all sums due.
- 4. Surety shall have no obligation to Claimants under this Bond until:
 - 4.1. Claimants who are employed by or have a direct contract with Seller have given notice to Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 12) and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to Buyer stating that a claim is being made under this Bond and, with substantial accuracy, the amount of the claim.
 - 4.2. Claimants who do not have a direct contract with Seller:
 - a. Have furnished written notice to Seller and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to Buyer, within 90 days after having last performed labor or last furnished materials or equipment included in the claim stating, with substantial accuracy, the amount of the claim and the name of the party to whom the materials were furnished or supplied or for whom the labor was done or performed; and
 - b. Have either received a rejection in whole or in part from Seller or not received within 30 days of furnishing the above notice any communication from Seller by which Seller had indicated the claim will be paid directly or indirectly; and
 - c. Not having been paid within the above 30 days, have sent a written notice to Surety (at the address described in Paragraph 12) and sent a copy, or notice thereof, to Buyer stating that a claim is being made under this Bond and enclosing a copy of the previous written notice furnished to Seller.
- 5. If a notice required by Paragraph 4 is given by Buyer to Seller or to Surety, that is sufficient compliance.
- 6. Reserved.
- 7. Surety's total obligation shall not exceed the amount of this Bond, and the amount of this bond shall be credited for any payments made in good faith by Surety.
- 8. Amounts owed by Buyer to Seller under the Contract shall be used for the performance of the Contract and to satisfy claims, if any, under any Performance Bond. By Seller furnishing and Buyer

accepting this Bond, they agree that all funds earned by Seller in the performance of the Contract are dedicated to satisfy obligations of Seller and Surety under this Bond, subject to Buyer's priority to use the funds for the completion of the furnishing the Goods and Special Services.

- 9. Surety shall not be liable to Buyer, Claimants or others for obligations of Seller that are unrelated to the Contract. Buyer shall not be liable for payment of any costs or expenses of any Claimant under this Bond, and shall have under this Bond no obligation to make payments to, give notices on behalf of, or otherwise have obligations to Claimants under this Bond.
- 10. Surety hereby waives notice of any change, including changes of time, to the Contract or to related subcontracts, purchase orders, and other obligations.
- 11. No suit or action shall be commenced by a Claimant under this Bond other than in a court of competent jurisdiction in the location in which the Goods relevant to the claim are located or after the expiration of one year from the date (1) on which the Claimant gave the notice required by Paragraph 4.1 or paragraph 4.2.3, or (2) on which the last labor or service was performed by anyone or the last materials or equipment were furnished by anyone under the Contract, whichever of (1) or (2) first occurs. If the provisions of this paragraph are void or prohibited by law, the minimum period of limitation available to sureties as a defense in the jurisdiction of the suit shall be applicable.
- 12. Notice to Surety, Buyer or Seller shall be mailed or delivered to the addresses shown on the signature page. Actual receipt of notice by Surety, Buyer or Seller, however accomplished, shall be sufficient compliance as of the date received at the address shown on the signature page.
- 13. When this Bond has been furnished to comply with a statutory or other legal requirement in the location where the Contract was to be performed, any provision in this Bond conflicting with said statutory or legal requirement shall be deemed deleted herefrom and provisions conforming to such statutory or other legal requirement shall be deemed incorporated herein. The intent is that this Bond shall be construed as a statutory Bond and not as a common law bond.
- 14. Upon request of any person or entity appearing to be a potential beneficiary of this Bond, Seller shall promptly furnish a copy of this Bond or shall permit a copy to be made.
- 15. Definitions
 - 15.1 *Claimant:* An individual or entity having a direct contract with Seller or with a Subcontractor of Seller to furnish labor, materials or equipment for use in the performance of the Contract. The intent of this Bond shall be to include without limitation in the terms "labor, materials or equipment" that part of water, gas, power, light, heat, oil, gasoline, telephone service or rental equipment used in the Contract, architectural and engineering services required for furnishing the Goods and Special Services by Seller and Seller's Subcontractors, and all other items for which a mechanic's lien may be asserted in the jurisdiction where the labor, materials or equipment were furnished.
 - 15.2. *Contract:* The agreement between Buyer and Seller identified on the signature page, including all Contract Documents and changes thereto.
 - 15.3. *Buyer Default:* Failure of Buyer, which has neither been remedied nor waived, to pay Seller as required by the Contract or to perform and complete or comply with the other terms thereof.

Contractor's Application for Payment	
Owner:	Owner's Project No.:
Engineer:	Engineer's Project No.:
Contractor:	Contractor's Project No.:
Project:	
Contract:	
	ation Date:
Application Period: From	to
1. Original Contract Price	\$ -
2. Net change by Change Orders	\$ -
Current Contract Price (Line 1 + Line 2)	\$ -
Total Work completed and materials stored to	
(Sum of Column G Lump Sum Total and Colu	mn J Unit Price Total) \$-
5. Retainage	
a. X \$ - Work C b. X \$ - Stored	
	Materials <u>\$</u> -
c. Total Retainage (Line 5.a + Line 5.b)	\$ -
6. Amount eligible to date (Line 4 - Line 5.c)	\$ -
7. Less previous payments (Line 6 from prior ap	
8. Amount due this application	\$ -
9. Balance to finish, including retainage (Line 3 - Contractor's Certification	- Line 4) \$ -
The undersigned Contractor certifies, to the best of its know (1) All previous progress payments received from Owner on applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obli- prior Applications for Payment; (2) Title to all Work, materials and equipment incorporated Application for Payment, will pass to Owner at time of paym encumbrances (except such as are covered by a bond accept liens, security interest, or encumbrances); and (3) All the Work covered by this Application for Payment is in defective.	account of Work done under the Contract have been gations incurred in connection with the Work covered by in said Work, or otherwise listed in or covered by this nent free and clear of all liens, security interests, and table to Owner indemnifying Owner against any such
Contractor:	
Signature:	Date:
Recommended by Engineer	Approved by Owner
Ву:	Ву:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:
Approved by Funding Agency	
Ву:	Ву:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date:

Progress Estima	ite - Lump Sum Work					Cont	ractor's Applicat	tion for Payment
Owner: Engineer: Contractor: Project: Contract:					_	Owner's Project No. Engineer's Project N Contractor's Project	o.:	
Application No.:	Application Period:	From		to			Application Date:	:
А	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	I
ltem No.	Description	Scheduled Value (\$)	(D + E) From Previous Application	mpleted This Period (\$)	Materials Currently Stored (not in D or E) (\$)	Work Completed and Materials Stored to Date (D + E + F) (\$)	% of Scheduled Value (G / C) (%)	Balance to Finish (C - G) (\$)
	•		Original Contract					
			-			-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
		ć	¢	¢.	¢	-		-
	Original Contract Totals	\$-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$-		\$ -

Progress Estima	ate - Lump Sum Work					Cont	ractor's Applicat	ion for Payment
Owner: Engineer: Contractor: Project: Contract:					_	Owner's Project No. Engineer's Project N Contractor's Project	o.:	
Application No.:	Application Period:	From		to			Application Date:	·
Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	I
ltem No.	Description	Scheduled Value (\$)	(D + E) From Previous Application	ompleted This Period (\$)	Materials Currently Stored (not in D or E) (\$)	Work Completed and Materials Stored to Date (D + E + F) (\$)	% of Scheduled Value (G / C) (%)	Balance to Finish (C - G) (\$)
item No.	Description	Scrieduled Value (\$)	رې) Change Orders	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(70)	(\$)
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
						-		
						-		-
						-		-
						-		-
	Change Order Totals	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$-	\$-		\$-
	Project Totals		Contract and Chang		\$ -	ć		ć
	Project Totais	ə -	ə -	\$-	\$-	\$ -		\$-

Progress	Estimate - Unit Price Work								Contractor's Ap	plication	for Payment
Owner:									Owner's Project No.	:	
Engineer:								-	Engineer's Project N	o.:	
Contractor								-	Contractor's Project	No.:	
Project:								-			
Contract:								-			
Application	No.: Application Period:	From		*0				-	Annlier	ation Date:	
	B		-	to	-	-					
A	В	С	D	E Information	F	G	H Completed	1	J	к	L
			Contract	information	1	WORKC	ompieteu		Work Completed	% of	
						Estimated	Value of Work		and Materials	Value of	
					Value of Bid Item	Quantity		Materials Currently	Stored to Date		Balance to Finish (F
Bid Item				Unit Price	(C X E)	Incorporated in	(E X G)	Stored (not in G)	(H + I)	(J / F)	- J)
No.	Description	Item Quantity	Units	(\$)	(\$)	the Work	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(%)	(\$)
140.	Description	item quantity	Onits		nal Contract	the work	(7)	(7)	(\$)	(70)	(7)
				01151	-	1	_		-		-
					_		_		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
			Origin	al Contract Totals	Ş -		\$ -	\$-	\$-		\$-
I											

Progress	Estimate - Unit Price Work								Contractor's Ap	plication	for Payment
Owner:									Owner's Project No.		
Engineer:									Engineer's Project N		
Contractor:								_	Contractor's Project	No.:	
Project:								_			
Contract:								_			
Application	No.: Application Period:	From		to		_			Applica	ation Date:	
Α	В	С	D	E	F	G	н	I	J	К	L
			Contract	t Information		Work 0	Completed				
									Work Completed	% of	
						Estimated	Value of Work		and Materials	Value of	
					Value of Bid Item	Quantity		Materials Currently	Stored to Date		Balance to Finish (F
Bid Item				Unit Price	(C X E)	Incorporated in		Stored (not in G)	(H + I)	(J / F)	(L -
No.	Description	Item Quantity	Units	(\$)	(\$)	the Work	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(%)	(\$)
		l		Cha	nge Orders			T		1	
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-				
							-				
					-		-				
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
					-		-		-		-
		•	Chi	ange Order Totals	\$-		\$ -	\$ -	\$ -		\$ -
				-		-					
				Original Contra	ct and Change Order	s					
				Project Totals	\$ -		\$-	\$-	\$ -		\$-

BUYER'S ACKNOWLEDGMENT OF RECEIPT OF GOODS

Buyer:
Engineer:
Seller:
Project:
Contract Name:

Buyer's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.: Seller's Project No.:

This Buyer's Acknowledgment of Receipt of Goods (Acknowledgment) applies to:

Buyer acknowledges:

- 1. The Goods to which this notice applies have been delivered to the Point of Destination.
- 2. Buyer has visually inspected such Goods pursuant to Paragraph 9.02.B.1 of the General Conditions of the Procurement Contract.
- 3. Based on the visual inspection, such Goods appear to comply with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents as to quantities and condition, subject to any exceptions and limitations in this Acknowledgment.
- 4. Such Goods are deemed received for purposes of Paragraph 9.02.B.2 of the General Conditions of the Procurement Contract.
- 5. Seller may submit its Application for Payment for the delivered Goods, subject to the terms of the Procurement Agreement.

Exceptions (if any) to this Acknowledgment: \Box None X As follows:

Buyer will be unable to assess condition of the motor until it is installed, or condition of line shafts if pre-installed in the column pipe.

The responsibilities between Buyer and Seller for securing and storing the Goods, maintaining the Goods during storage, and for furnishing the Special Services, shall be as provided in the Procurement Contract.

The following documents are attached to and made a part of this Acknowledgement:

This Acknowledgment does not constitute an acceptance of any Goods not in conformance with the Procurement Contract Documents, nor is it a release of Seller's obligation to furnish all Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract.

	Buyer	Engineer, on behalf of Buyer
By (signature):		
Name (Printed):		
Title:		
Date:		

BUYER'S NOTICE REGARDING CONFORMITY OF GOODS AND SPECIAL SERVICES

Buyer: Engineer: Seller: Project: Contract Name: Notice Date: Buyer's Project No.: Engineer's Project No.: Seller's Project No.:

Effective Date of the Procurement Contract:

Buyer hereby gives notice to Seller that, to the best of Buyer's knowledge, information, and belief, the Goods and Special Services:

- □ Are in conformance with the Procurement Contract Documents. Upon Seller's submittal of its final Application for Payment in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents, Seller will be eligible for final payment, except as expressly indicated in the Procurement Contract.
- □ Are nonconforming with the Procurement Contract Documents for the following reason(s):
 - 1.

Seller's Special Services were completed on: _____, 2022

Constate field City

Buyer has consulted with and received Engineer's recommendation on conformity of the Goods and Special Services.

This Buyer's Notice Regarding Conformity of Goods and Special Services (Notice) is made expressly subject to the following terms and conditions to which all who receive and rely on said Notice agree:

- 1. This Notice is expressly subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Procurement Contract.
- 2. This Notice is not a guarantee or warranty of Seller's performance under the Procurement Contract, an acceptance of Goods and Special Services that are not in accordance with the related Procurement Contract Documents, including but not limited to nonconforming Goods and Special Services discovered after final inspection, nor an assumption of responsibility for any failure of Seller to furnish the Goods and Special Services thereunder in accordance with the Procurement Contract, or to otherwise comply with the Procurement Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein.
- 3. This Notice does not relieve Seller of any surviving obligations under the Procurement Contract and is subject to Buyer's reservations of rights with respect to completion and final payment.

	Smithleid City		
By (signature):		Name (Printed):	
Date:		Title:	

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE PROCUREMENT CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
--	--	------

Article 1	 Definitions and Terminology1
1.01	Defined Terms1
1.02	Terminology4
Article 2	— Preliminary Matters
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance5
2.02	Copies of Documents5
2.03	Electronic Transmittals6
2.04	Preliminary Schedules6
2.05	Preliminary Conference6
2.06	Safety6
Article 3	 Procurement Contract Documents
3.01	Intent7
3.02	Reference Standards7
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies8
3.04	Requirements of the Procurement Drawings and Procurement Specifications8
3.05	Reuse of Documents9
Article 4	- Commencement and Schedule9
4.01	Commencement of Procurement Contract Times9
4.02	Continuing Performance9
4.03	Adjustments to Progress Schedule9
4.04	Delays10
Article 5	— Bonds and Insurance11
5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds11
5.02	Insurance12
5.03	Surety or Insurance Companies12
Article 6	– Licenses and Fees12
6.01	Intellectual Property and License Fees12
6.02	Seller's Infringement13

6.03	Buyer's Infringement	13
Article 7	– Seller's Responsibilities	14
7.01	Performance of Obligations	14
7.02	Labor, Materials and Equipment	14
7.03	Laws and Regulations	14
7.04	"Or Equals"	15
7.05	Taxes	16
7.06	Submittals	16
7.07	Indemnification	18
7.08	Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers	19
Article 8	– Shipping and Delivery	19
8.01	Shipping	19
8.02	Delivery	19
8.03	Risk of Loss	19
Article 9	— Buyer's Rights	20
9.01	Seller's Warranties and Guarantees	20
9.02	Inspections and Testing	21
9.03	Non-Conforming Goods and Special Services	22
9.04	Correction Period	23
Article 1	0— Engineer's Status	23
10.01	Engineer's Role Defined	23
10.02	Duties and Responsibilities; Authority; Limitations	24
Article 1	1— Changes	24
11.01	Amending and Supplementing the Procurement Contract	24
11.02	Change Orders	25
11.03	Change Directives	25
11.04	Field Orders	25
11.05	Buyer-Authorized Changes in the Goods and Special Services	26
11.06	Buyer's Contingency Allowance	26
11.07	Unauthorized Changes in the Goods and Special Services	26
11.08	Change of Procurement Contract Price	26
11.09	Change of Procurement Contract Times	27
11.10	Notification to Surety	27

Copyright[®] 2019 National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies, and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved. TOC Page 2 of 4

Article 12-	- Claims, Disputes, and Dispute Resolution	27
12.01	Claims	27
12.02	Dispute Resolution Method	28
Article 13—	- Payment	29
13.01	Applications for Progress Payments	29
13.02	Review of Applications for Progress Payments	29
13.03	Basis and Amount of Progress Payments	30
13.04	Suspension of or Reduction in Payment	30
13.05	Final Payment	32
13.06	Waiver of Claims	32
Article 14—	- Cancellation, Suspension, and Termination	33
14.01	Cancellation	33
14.02	Suspension of Performance by Buyer	33
14.03	Suspension of Performance by Seller	33
14.04	Breach and Termination	33
Article 15—	- Miscellaneous	34
15.01	Giving Notice	34
15.02	Controlling Law	34
15.03	Computation of Time	34
15.04	Cumulative Remedies	34
15.05	Survival of Obligations	35
15.06	Entire Agreement	35
15.07	No Waiver	35
15.08	Headings	35
15.09	Successors and Assigns	35

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Whenever used in the Procurement Bidding Requirements or Procurement Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated, which are applicable to the singular or plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Procurement Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. *Addenda*—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Procurement Contract Documents.
 - 2. Application for Payment—The document prepared by Seller, in a form acceptable to Buyer, to request progress or final payments, and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Procurement Contract Documents.
 - 3. *Bid*—An offer or proposal of a prospective Seller submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Goods and Special Services to be provided.
 - 4. *Bidder*—An individual or entity that, as a prospective Seller, submits a Bid to Buyer.
 - 5. *Buyer*—The individual or entity purchasing the Goods and Special Services.
 - 6. *Change Directive*—A written directive from Buyer to Seller issued on or after the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract, ordering an addition, deletion, or revision in the Goods and Special Services.
 - 7. *Change Order*—A document which is signed by Seller and Buyer and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision to the Procurement Contract Documents or an adjustment in the Procurement Contract Price or the Procurement Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract. Change Orders may be the result of mutual agreement by Buyer and Seller, or of resolution of a Claim.
 - 8. *Claim*—A demand or assertion by Buyer or Seller seeking an adjustment of Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Procurement Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
 - 9. *Contractor/Assignee*—A construction contractor with which Project Owner enters into a construction contract, and to which Project Owner, as initial Buyer, assigns this Procurement Contract.
 - 10. *Effective Date of the Procurement Contract*—The date indicated in the Procurement Agreement on which the Procurement Contract becomes effective.
 - 11. *Electronic Document*—Any Project-related correspondence, attachments to correspondence, data, documents, drawings, information, or graphics, including but not limited to Shop Drawings and other Submittals, that are in an electronic or digital format.

- 12. *Electronic Means*—Electronic mail (e-mail), upload/download from a secure Project website, or other communications methods that allow: the transmission or communication of Electronic Documents; the documentation of transmissions, including sending and receipt; printing of the transmitted Electronic Document by the recipient; the storage and archiving of the Electronic Document by sender and recipient; and the use by recipient of the Electronic Document for purposes permitted by this Procurement Contract. Electronic Means does not include the use of text messaging, or of Facebook, Twitter, Instagram, or similar social media services for transmission of Electronic Documents.
- 13. *Engineer*—The individual or entity designated as such in the Procurement Agreement.
- 14. *Field Order*—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Goods or Special Services, but which does not involve a change in the Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times.
- 15. *Goods*—The tangible and movable personal property that is described in the Procurement Contract Documents, regardless of whether the property is to be later attached to realty.
- 16. *Goods and Special Services*—The full scope of materials, equipment, other items, and services to be furnished by Seller, including Goods, as defined herein, and Special Services, if any, as defined herein. This term refers to both the Goods and the Special Services, or to either the Goods or the Special Services, and to any portion of the Goods or the Special Services, as the context requires.
- 17. *Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations*—Any and all applicable laws, statutes, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and binding decrees, resolutions, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 18. *Milestone*—A principal event specified in the Procurement Contract that Seller must attain by the date or within the number of days indicated, including but not limited to the delivery of the Goods and the furnishing of Special Services.
- 19. *Notice of Award*—The written notice, by Buyer to a Bidder, of Buyer's acceptance of the Bid.
- 20. *Point of Destination*—The specific address of the location where delivery of the Goods will be made, as stated in the Procurement Agreement.
- 21. *Procurement Agreement*—The written instrument, executed by Buyer and Seller, that sets forth the Procurement Contract Price and Procurement Contract Times, identifies the parties and the Engineer, and designates the specific items that are Procurement Contract Documents.
- 22. *Procurement Bidding Documents*—The Procurement Bidding Requirements and the proposed Procurement Contract Documents (including all Addenda).
- 23. *Procurement Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security of acceptable form, if any, and Bid Form with any supplements.
- 24. *Procurement Contract*—The entire and integrated written agreement between Buyer and Seller concerning the Goods and Special Services.

- 25. *Procurement Contract Documents*—Those items so designated in the Procurement Agreement, and which together comprise the Procurement Contract. Shop Drawings and other Seller submittals are not Procurement Contract Documents, even if accepted, reviewed, or approved by Engineer or Buyer.
- 26. *Procurement Contract Price*—The money that Buyer has agreed to pay Seller for furnishing the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.
- 27. *Procurement Contract Times*—The times stated in the Procurement Agreement by which the Goods must be delivered, Special Services must be furnished, and other Milestones must be attained.
- 28. *Procurement Drawings*—That part of the Procurement Contract Documents prepared or approved by Engineer which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Goods and Special Services to be furnished by Seller. Shop Drawings and other Seller submittals are not Procurement Drawings as so defined.
- 29. *Procurement Specifications*—That part of the Procurement Contract Documents consisting of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable thereto.
- 30. *Project*—The total undertaking to be accomplished for Project Owner by engineers, contractors, and others, including planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up, and of which the Goods and Special Services are a part.
- 31. *Project Owner*—The entity that has retained (or will retain) engineers, contractors, and others for the planning, study, design, construction, testing, commissioning, and start-up of facilities and improvements. As of the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract, the Project Owner is the Buyer.
- 32. *Samples*—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Goods and Special Services and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Goods and Special Services will be judged.
- 33. *Schedule of Submittals*—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Seller, of required Submittals and the time requirements for Engineer's review of the Submittals.
- 34. *Seller*—The individual or entity furnishing the Goods and Special Services.
- 35. *Shop Drawings*—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Seller and submitted by Seller to illustrate some portion of the Goods and Special Services. Shop Drawings, whether approved or not, are not Procurement Drawings and are not Procurement Contract Documents.
- 36. *Special Services*—Services to be performed by Seller (or its agents or subcontractors) in association with the Goods to be furnished by Seller, as required by the Procurement Contract Documents.
- 37. Submittal—A written or graphic document, prepared by or for Seller, which the Procurement Contract Documents require Seller to submit to Engineer, or that is indicated as a Submittal in the Schedule of Submittals accepted by Engineer. Submittals

may include Shop Drawings and Samples; schedules; product data; sustainable design information; information on special procedures; testing plans; results of tests and evaluations, source quality-control testing and inspections, and field or site qualitycontrol testing and inspections; warranties and certifications; suppliers' instructions and reports; records of delivery of spare parts and tools; operations and maintenance data; record documents; and other such documents required by the Procurement Contract Documents. Submittals, whether or not approved or accepted by Engineer, are not Procurement Contract Documents. Change proposals, Change Orders, Claims, notices, Applications for Payment, and requests for interpretation or clarification are not Submittals.

- 38. *Successful Bidder*—The Bidder whose Bid the Buyer accepts, and to which Buyer makes an award of the Procurement Contract.
- 39. *Supplementary Conditions*—The part of the Procurement Contract that amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 40. *Unit Price Goods and Special Services*—Goods and Special Services to be paid for on the basis of unit prices (if any).

1.02 Terminology

- A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraphs 1.02.B and 1.02.C are not defined, but have the indicated meanings when used in the Bidding Requirements or Procurement Contract Documents.
- B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives
 - The Procurement Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," 1. "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Goods and Special Services. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be commercially reasonable and will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Goods and Special Services for compliance with the requirements of and information in the Procurement Contract Documents and conformance with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole, as shown or indicated in the Procurement Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective will not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the furnishing of Goods or Special Services or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to any other provision of the Procurement Contract Documents.
 - 2. The word "non-conforming" when modifying the words "Goods and Special Services," "Goods," or "Special Services," refers to Goods and Special Services that are unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that they:
 - a. do not conform to or comply with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents;
 - b. do not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Procurement Contract Documents; or

- c. in the case of Special Services, have not been completed.
- 3. The word "receipt" when referring to the Goods, means the physical taking and possession by the Buyer under the conditions specified in Paragraph 9.02.B.2.
- 4. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.
- 5. The word "furnish," when used in connection with the Goods and Special Services means to supply and deliver said Goods to the Point of Destination (or some other specified location) and to perform said Special Services fully, all in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.
- C. Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times: References to a change in "Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times" or "Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price" or similar, indicate that such change applies to (1) Procurement Contract Price, (2) Procurement Contract Times, or (3) both Procurement Contract Price and Procurement Contract Times, as warranted, even if the term "or both" is not expressed.
- D. Unless stated otherwise in the Procurement Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Procurement Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

- A. When Seller delivers the executed counterparts of the Procurement Agreement to Buyer, the Seller also shall deliver to Buyer the performance bond and payment bond (if the Procurement Contract requires Seller to furnish such bonds).
- B. *Evidence of Seller's Insurance*: When Seller delivers the signed counterparts of the Procurement Agreement to Buyer, the Seller also shall deliver to Buyer, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Procurement Contract), the certificates, endorsements, and other evidence of insurance required to be provided by Seller in accordance with Article 5. Evidence of insurance to be obtained at a later date, such as insurance relating to transit or storage of the Goods, will be provided to Buyer at the time of such insurance is obtained.
- C. *Evidence of Buyer's Insurance*: After receipt of the signed counterparts of the Procurement Agreement and all required bonds and insurance documentation, Buyer shall promptly deliver to Seller, with copies to each additional insured (as identified in the Procurement Contract), certificates and other evidence of insurance (if any) required to be provided by Buyer.

2.02 *Copies of Documents*

A. Buyer shall furnish to Seller four printed copies of the Procurement Contract (including one fully executed counterpart of the Procurement Agreement), and one copy in electronic portable document format (PDF). Additional printed copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.

2.03 Electronic Transmittals

- A. Except as otherwise stated elsewhere in the Procurement Contract, the Buyer, Seller, and Engineer may send, and shall accept, Electronic Documents transmitted by Electronic Means.
- B. If the Procurement Contract does not establish protocols for Electronic Means, then Buyer, Seller, and Engineer shall jointly develop such protocols.
- C. Subject to any governing protocols for Electronic Means, when transmitting Electronic Documents by Electronic Means, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long-term compatibility, usability, or readability of the Electronic Documents resulting from the recipient's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used in the drafting or transmittal of the Electronic Documents.

2.04 *Preliminary Schedules*

- A. Within 15 days after the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract, Seller shall submit to Buyer and Engineer for timely review:
 - 1. a progress schedule of activities, consistent with the Procurement Contract Times, including at a minimum, Shop Drawing and Sample submittals, tests, and deliveries as required by the Procurement Contract Documents.
 - a. The progress schedule will be acceptable to Buyer and Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Submittals, tests, and deliveries to completion within the specified Milestones of the Procurement Contract Times.
 - b. Such acceptance will not impose on Buyer or Engineer responsibility for the progress schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of Seller's performance of its obligations under the Procurement Contract, nor interfere with or relieve Seller from Seller's full responsibility therefor.
 - c. Such acceptance will not be deemed as an acknowledgment of the reasonableness and attainability of the schedule.
 - 2. a preliminary schedule of Submittals.
- B. No progress payment will be made to Seller until an acceptable progress schedule and acceptable schedule of Submittals are submitted to Buyer and Engineer (and other conditions applicable to progress payments are met).

2.05 Preliminary Conference

- A. Within 20 days after the Procurement Contract Times start to run, a conference attended by Seller, Buyer, Engineer and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Goods and Special Services and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.04.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other Submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.
- 2.06 Safety
 - A. Buyer and Seller shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, and to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss.

- B. When Seller's personnel, or the personnel of any subcontractor to Seller, are present at the Point of Destination or any work area or site controlled by Buyer, the Seller shall be responsible for the compliance by such personnel with any applicable requirements of Buyer's safety programs that are made known to Seller.
- C. If Buyer or its representatives visit the Seller's manufacturing or storage facilities, for testing, inspection, or other purposes, Seller shall inform Buyer in advance of any safety preparations, standards, or programs with which Buyer and its representatives must comply.

ARTICLE 3—PROCUREMENT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

3.01 Intent

- A. The Procurement Contract Documents are complementary; what is called for by one is as binding as if called for by all.
- B. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that may reasonably be inferred from the Procurement Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce or furnish the indicated Goods and Special Services will be provided, whether or not specifically called for, at no additional cost to Buyer.
- C. Unless otherwise stated in the Procurement Contract Documents, if there is a discrepancy between the electronic or digital versions of the Procurement Contract Documents (including any printed copies derived from such electronic or digital versions) and the printed record version, the printed record version will govern.
- D. The Procurement Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, and agreements, whether written or oral.
- E. Engineer will issue clarifications and interpretations of the Procurement Contract Documents, as provided in Paragraph 3.04.
- F. Any provision or part of the Procurement Contract Documents held to be void or unenforceable under any Law or Regulation will be deemed stricken, and all remaining provisions will continue to be valid and binding upon Buyer and Seller.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws and Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, means the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws and Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Procurement Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Procurement Contract Documents.
- B. No provision of any such standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, and no instruction of a supplier, will be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Buyer, Seller, or Engineer from those set forth in the part of the Procurement Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer. No such provision or instruction will be effective to assign to Buyer or Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of Seller's obligations, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the part of the Procurement Contract Documents prepared by or for Engineer.

3.03 *Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies*

- A. *Reporting Discrepancies*
 - 1. Seller's Review of Procurement Contract Documents: If, before or during the performance of Seller's obligations, Seller discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Procurement Contract Documents, or between the Procurement Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) actual field conditions, (c) any standard specification, manual, reference standard, or code, or (d) any instruction of any supplier to Seller, then Seller shall promptly report it to Engineer (or if the Procurement Contract is assigned, then directly to Contractor/Assignee) in writing. Seller shall not proceed with the Goods and Special Services affected thereby until the conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy is resolved, by a clarification or interpretation by Engineer (or if the Procurement contract is assigned, then by Contractor/Assignee) or by an amendment or supplement to the Procurement Contract Documents issued pursuant to Article 11.
 - 2. Seller shall not be liable to Buyer or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Procurement Contract Documents unless Seller had actual knowledge thereof.
- B. *Resolving Discrepancies*: Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Procurement Contract Documents, the provisions of the Procurement Contract Documents will take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Procurement Contract Documents and:
 - 1. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, code, or instruction (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Procurement Contract Documents); or
 - 2. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Procurement Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).
- 3.04 *Requirements of the Procurement Drawings and Procurement Specifications*
 - A. During the performance of Seller's obligations and until final payment, Seller and Buyer shall submit to the Engineer all matters in question concerning the requirements of the Procurement Drawings and Procurement Specifications (sometimes referred to as requests for information or interpretation—RFIs), or relating to the acceptability of the Goods and Special Services, as soon as possible after such matters arise. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Procurement Drawings and Procurement Specifications, and judge of the acceptability of the Goods and Special Services thereunder.
 - 1. After assignment (if any) Seller shall submit such matters directly to Contractor/Assignee for response or administration, and the Procurement Contract provisions in Paragraphs 3.04.B and C will not apply.
 - B. Engineer will issue with reasonable promptness a written clarification, interpretation, or decision on the issue submitted, and if necessary, initiate an amendment or supplement to the Procurement Drawings or Procurement Specifications. Engineer's written clarification, interpretation, or decision will be consistent with the overall intent of the Procurement Contract Documents, and will be final and binding on Seller and Buyer. If either Buyer or Seller believes that a written clarification or interpretation justifies an adjustment in the

Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times, either may make a Claim for such adjustment as provided in Article 12.

- C. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Procurement Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of the Goods and Services, (2) the design (as set forth in the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly give written notice to Buyer and Seller that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation.
- 3.05 *Reuse of Documents*
 - A. Seller and its subcontractors and suppliers shall not:
 - 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions, or reuse any such Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof, on extensions of the Project or any other project, without written consent of Buyer and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer; or
 - 2. have or acquire any title or ownership rights in any other Procurement Contract Documents, reuse any such Procurement Contract Documents for any purpose without Buyer's express written consent, or violate any copyrights pertaining to such Procurement Contract Documents.
 - B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Procurement Contract. Nothing herein precludes Seller from retaining copies of the Procurement Contract Documents for record purposes.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND SCHEDULE

- 4.01 *Commencement of Procurement Contract Times*
 - A. The Procurement Contract Times will commence to run on the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract.
- 4.02 *Continuing Performance*
 - A. Seller shall adhere to the progress schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.04.A., as duly adjusted, and the Goods will be delivered and the Special Services furnished within the Procurement Contract Times.
 - B. Seller shall carry on furnishing of the Goods and Special Services and adhere to the progress schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Buyer. No furnishing of Goods and Special Services will be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as expressly permitted herein, or as Buyer and Seller may otherwise agree in writing.
- 4.03 Adjustments to Progress Schedule
 - A. The progress schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.04 may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.

- 1. Seller shall submit to Buyer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.04) proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will not result in changing the Procurement Contract Times. Such adjustments will comply with any applicable provisions of the Procurement Specifications.
- 2. Proposed adjustments in the progress schedule that will change the Procurement Contract Times must be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 11. Adjustments in Procurement Contract Times may only be made by a Change Order.

4.04 Delays

- A. If Buyer, Engineer, or anyone for whom Buyer is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with Seller's performance or progress, then Seller shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times.
- B. Seller shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times for delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Seller or anyone for whom Seller is responsible.
- C. If Seller's performance or progress is delayed, disrupted, or interfered with by unanticipated causes not the fault of and beyond the control of Buyer, Seller, and those for which they are responsible, then Seller shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Procurement Contract Times. Such an adjustment will be Seller's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays, disruption, and interference described in this paragraph. Causes of delay, disruption, or interference that may give rise to an adjustment in Procurement Contract Times under this paragraph include but are not limited to the following:
 - 1. severe and unavoidable natural catastrophes such as fires, floods, epidemics, and earthquakes;
 - 2. abnormal weather conditions;
 - 3. inspection delays by governmental authorities, and custom delays;
 - 4. international shipping delays;
 - 5. acts or failures to act of third-party entities; and
 - 6. acts of war or terrorism.
- D. Adjustments of Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price—General Provisions: Seller's entitlement to an adjustment of Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price is limited as follows:
 - 1. Seller's entitlement to an adjustment of the Procurement Contract Times is conditioned on the delay, disruption, or interference adversely affecting an activity on the critical path to completion of Seller's obligations, as of the time of the delay, disruption, or interference.
 - 2. Seller shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Procurement Contract Price for any delay, disruption, or interference if such delay is concurrent with a delay, disruption, or interference caused by or within the control of Seller. Such a concurrent delay by Seller does not preclude an adjustment of Procurement Contract Times to which Seller is otherwise entitled.

- 3. Adjustments of Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price are subject to the provisions of Articles 11 and 12.
- E. Each Seller request seeking a delay-related increase in Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price must be supplemented by supporting data that sets forth in detail the following: (1) the circumstances that form the basis for the requested adjustment; (2) the date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference began to affect Seller's progress; (3) the date upon which each cause of delay, disruption, or interference ceased to affect Seller's progress; (4) the number of days' increase in Procurement Contract Times claimed as a consequence of each such cause of delay, disruption, or interference; and (5) the impact on Procurement Contract Price. Seller shall also furnish such additional supporting documentation as Buyer or Engineer may require including, where appropriate, a revised progress schedule indicating all the activities affected by the delay, disruption, or interference on the critical path to completion.

ARTICLE 5—BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- A. Seller shall furnish a performance bond and a payment bond, each in an amount at least equal to the Procurement Contract Price, as security for the faithful performance and payment of Seller's obligations under the Procurement Contract. These bonds must remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 9.04, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, the terms of a prescribed bond form, the Supplementary Conditions, or other provisions of the Procurement Contract.
- B. Seller shall also furnish such other bonds (if any) as are required by the Supplementary Conditions or other provisions of the Procurement Contract.
- C. All bonds must be in the form included in the Bidding Documents or otherwise specified by Buyer prior to execution of the Procurement Contract, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and must be issued and signed by a surety named in "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Department Circular 570 (as amended and supplemented) by the Bureau of the Fiscal Service, U.S. Department of the Treasury. A bond signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority must show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed the accompanying bond.
- D. Seller shall obtain the required bonds from surety companies that are duly licensed or authorized, in the state or jurisdiction in which the Project is located, to issue bonds in the required amounts.
- E. If the surety on a bond furnished by Seller is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent, or the surety ceases to meet the requirements above, then Seller shall promptly notify Buyer and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the bond and surety requirements of this Procurement Contract.

- F. If Seller has failed to obtain a required bond, Buyer may exercise Buyer's termination rights under Article 14.
- G. Upon request to Buyer from any subcontractor, supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of Seller's obligations, Buyer shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.
- H. Upon request to Seller from any subcontractor, supplier, or other person or entity claiming to have furnished labor, services, materials, or equipment used in the performance of Seller's obligations, Seller shall provide a copy of the payment bond to such person or entity.

5.02 Insurance

- A. Seller shall provide insurance of the types and coverages and in the amounts stipulated in the Supplementary Conditions.
- B. Failure of Buyer to demand certificates of insurance or other evidence of Seller's full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of Buyer to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided will not be construed as a waiver of Seller's obligation to maintain such insurance.
- C. Upon assignment of this Procurement Contract, Seller shall name the Contractor/Assignee as an additional insured and comply with the written request of Contractor/Assignee to provide evidence of insurance.
- D. Buyer does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Procurement Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Seller.
- E. The insurance and insurance limits required herein will not be deemed as a limitation on Seller's liability under the indemnities and other rights granted to Buyer in the Procurement Contract.
- 5.03 Surety or Insurance Companies
 - A. All bonds and insurance required by the Procurement Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by Buyer or Seller shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies must also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

ARTICLE 6—LICENSES AND FEES

6.01 Intellectual Property and License Fees

- A. Except to the extent stated elsewhere in the Procurement Contract Documents, Seller is not transferring any patent rights, copyrights, or other intellectual property rights for the Goods delivered.
- B. To the extent Seller is manufacturing to Buyer's design, Buyer retains all patent rights, copyrights, and other intellectual property rights in such design.
- C. If an invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Procurement Contract Documents for incorporation in the Goods or for the performance of Special Services, and if, to the actual knowledge of Buyer or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights, copyrights,

or other intellectual property rights calling for the payment of a license fee or royalty to others, then the existence of such rights and payment obligations will be disclosed to Seller in the Procurement Contract Documents.

D. Seller shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use or the furnishing of the Goods, unless specified otherwise by the Procurement Contract Documents.

6.02 Seller's Infringement

- A. Subject to Paragraph 6.01, to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Seller shall indemnify and hold harmless Buyer, Engineer, and their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, contractors, and subcontractors, from and against all claims, costs, losses, damages, and judgments (including but not limited to all reasonable fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, copyright, or other intellectual property right by any of the Goods as delivered or Special Services as performed.
- B. Buyer will promptly notify Seller in writing of any claim, suit, or threat of suit by a third party for any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, copyright, or other intellectual property right with respect to the Goods as delivered or Special Services as performed.
- C. Seller shall promptly defend or settle the claim or suit. Seller shall have control over such claim or suit, bear all expenses, and satisfy any adverse judgment.
 - 1. If Seller fails to defend such suit or claim after written notice by Buyer, Seller will be bound, in any subsequent suit or claim against Seller by Buyer, by any factual determination in the prior suit or claim.
 - 2. If Buyer fails to provide Seller the opportunity to defend such suit or claim, Buyer shall be barred from any remedy against Seller for such suit or claim.
- D. If a determination is made that Seller has infringed upon the intellectual property rights of another, Seller may, at Seller's own expense, obtain the necessary licenses for Buyer's benefit, or replace the Goods and provide related design and construction, consistent with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents, to avoid the infringement.

6.03 Buyer's Infringement

- A. Subject to Paragraph 6.01, and to the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Buyer shall be responsible to Seller for any infringement or alleged infringement of any patent, copyright, or other intellectual property right caused by Seller's compliance with the Procurement Drawings or Procurement Specifications, and will reimburse Seller for any license fee or royalties paid by Seller to others if such payment resulted from any invention, design, process, product, or device specified to be furnished or performed in the Procurement Drawings or Procurement Specifications, but not identified as being subject to payment of such license fee or royalty.
- B. Seller will promptly notify Buyer in writing of any claim, suit, or threat of suit by a third party for intellectual property infringement arising from Seller's compliance with the Procurement Drawings or Procurement Specifications.

- C. Buyer shall defend or settle the claim or suit. Buyer shall have control over such claim or suit, bear all expenses, and satisfy any adverse judgment.
 - 1. If Buyer fails to defend such suit or claim after written notice by Seller, Buyer will be bound, in any subsequent suit or claim against Buyer by Seller, by any factual determination in the prior suit or claim.
 - 2. If Seller fails to provide Buyer the opportunity to defend such suit or claim, Seller shall be barred from any remedy against Buyer for such suit or claim.

ARTICLE 7—SELLER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

7.01 *Performance of Obligations*

- A. Seller shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures necessary to perform its obligations in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.
- B. Seller shall supervise, inspect, and direct the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform its obligations in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.
- C. Seller shall coordinate the provision of Special Services to avoid or limit interference or disruption of other activities at the location where the Special Services are to occur, including but not limited to ongoing facility operations and construction activities.
- 7.02 Labor, Materials and Equipment
 - A. Seller shall provide competent, qualified and trained personnel in all aspects of its performance of the Procurement Contract.
 - B. All Goods, and all equipment and material incorporated into the Goods, must be as specified, and unless specified otherwise in the Procurement Contract Documents, must be:
 - 1. new, and of good quality;
 - 2. protected, assembled, connected, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with the original manufacturer's instructions; and
 - 3. shop-assembled to the greatest extent practicable.
- 7.03 *Laws and Regulations*
 - A. Seller shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of its obligations in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents. Except where otherwise expressly required by such Laws and Regulations, neither Buyer nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Seller's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
 - B. If Seller furnishes Goods and Special Services knowing or having reason to know that such furnishing is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Seller shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such performance. It will not be Seller's responsibility to make certain

that the Procurement Specifications and Procurement Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this provision will not relieve Seller of Seller's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.

C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract if there were no Bids) that have a direct effect on the cost or time of Seller's performance will be the subject of an adjustment in Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times. If Buyer and Seller are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Article 12.

7.04 *"Or Equals"*

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment to be incorporated into the Goods is specified or described in the Procurement Contract Documents by using the names of one or more proprietary items or specific suppliers or manufacturers, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or equal" item is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other suppliers or manufacturers may be submitted to Buyer for Engineer's review.
 - 1. If in Engineer's sole discretion, such an item of material or equipment proposed by Seller is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related work will be required, it may be considered by Engineer as an "or equal" item.
 - 2. For the purposes of this paragraph, a proposed item of material or equipment may be considered functionally equal to an item so named only if in the exercise of reasonable judgment, Engineer determines that: 1) it is at least equal in quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics; 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; 3) it has an acceptable record of performance and availability of responsive service; and (4) Seller certifies that if approved: a) there will be no increase in any cost, including capital, installation or operating costs, to Buyer; and b) the proposed item will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Procurement Contract Documents.
- B. Engineer's Evaluation: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or Submittal made pursuant to Paragraph 7.04.A. Engineer will be the sole judge of whether to accept or reject such a proposal or Submittal. No "or equal" will be ordered, manufactured or utilized until Engineer's review is complete, which will be evidenced by an approved Shop Drawing. Engineer will advise Buyer and Seller in writing of any negative determination. Notwithstanding Engineer's approval of an "or-equal" item, Seller shall remain obligated to comply with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents.
- C. *Special Guarantee*: Buyer may require Seller to furnish at Seller's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any such proposed "or-equal."
- D. *Data*: Seller shall provide all data in support of any such proposed "or equal" at Seller's expense.

7.05 *Taxes*

A. Seller shall pay all taxes and duties arising out of the sale of the Goods and the performance of Special Services. All taxes and duties are included in the Procurement Contract Price, except as noted in the Supplementary Conditions.

7.06 Submittals

- A. Shop Drawing and Sample Requirements
 - 1. Before submitting a Shop Drawing or Sample, Seller shall:
 - a. review and coordinate the Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents;
 - b. determine and verify:
 - 1) all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect to the Submittal; and
 - 2) the suitability of all materials and equipment offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of Seller's obligations.
 - c. confirm that the Submittal is complete with respect to all related data included in the Submittal.
 - 2. Each Shop Drawing or Sample must bear a stamp or specific written certification that Seller has satisfied its obligations under the Procurement Contract Documents with respect to Seller's review of that Submittal, and that Seller approves the Submittal.
 - 3. With each Shop Drawing or Sample, Seller shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Submittal may have from the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents. This notice will be set forth in a written communication separate from the Submittal; and, in addition, in the case of a Shop Drawing by a specific notation made on the Shop Drawing itself.
- B. *Submittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples*: Seller shall label and submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals.
 - 1. Shop Drawings
 - a. Seller shall submit the number of copies required in the Procurement Specifications.
 - b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings must be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Seller proposes to provide, and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.06.C.
 - 2. Samples
 - a. Seller shall submit the number of Samples required in the Procurement Specifications.

- b. Seller shall clearly identify each Sample as to material, supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the Submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 7.06.C.
- Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Procurement Contract Documents 3. or the Schedule of Submittals, any related work performed by Seller prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent Submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Seller.

C. Engineer's Review of Shop Drawings and Samples

- Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with 1. the accepted Schedule of Submittals. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the Submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Goods, comply with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents, and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Procurement Contract Documents.
- Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, 2. sequences, or procedures of construction, manufacturing, fabrication, installation, or shipping, or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 4. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Seller from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents unless Seller has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 7.06.A.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer will document any such approved variation from the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents in a Field Order or other appropriate Procurement Contract modification.
- 5. Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will not relieve Seller from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraphs 7.06.A and B.
- Engineer's review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample, or of a variation from the 6. requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents, will not, under any circumstances, change the Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price, unless such changes are included in a Change Order.
- 7. Neither Engineer's receipt, review, acceptance or approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample will result in such item becoming a Procurement Contract Document.
- Seller shall furnish Goods that comply with the requirements and commitments set 8. forth in approved Shop Drawings and Samples, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 7.06.C.4.
- Resubmittal Procedures for Shop Drawings and Samples D.
 - Seller shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number 1. of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review

and approval. Seller shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the corrections called for by Engineer on previous Submittals.

- 2. Seller shall furnish required Shop Drawing and Sample Submittals with sufficient information and accuracy to obtain required approval of an item with no more than two resubmittals. Engineer will record Engineer's time for reviewing a third or subsequent resubmittal of a Shop Drawing or Sample, and Seller shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Buyer for such time. Buyer may impose a set-off against payments due Seller to secure reimbursement for such charges.
- 3. If Seller requests a change of a previously approved Shop Drawing or Sample, Seller shall be responsible for Engineer's charges to Buyer for its review time, and Buyer may impose a set-off against payments due Seller to secure reimbursement for such charges, unless the need for such change is beyond the control of Seller.
- E. Submittals Other than Shop Drawings and Samples
 - 1. The following provisions apply to all Submittals other than Shop Drawings and Samples:
 - a. Seller shall submit all such Submittals to the Engineer in accordance with the schedule of Submittals and pursuant to the applicable terms of the Procurement Contract Documents.
 - b. Engineer will provide timely review of all such Submittals in accordance with the schedule of Submittals and return such Submittals with a notation of either Accepted or Not Accepted. Any such Submittal that is not returned within the time established in the schedule of Submittals will be deemed accepted.
 - c. Engineer's review will be only to determine if the Submittal is acceptable under the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents as to general form and content of the Submittal.
 - d. If any such Submittal is not accepted, Seller shall confer with Engineer regarding the reason for the non-acceptance, and resubmit an acceptable document.
 - 2. Procedures for the submittal and acceptance of the Progress Schedule, the Schedule of Submittals, and the Schedule of Values are set forth in Paragraphs 2.04 and 2.05.

7.07 Indemnification

A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Seller shall indemnify and hold harmless Buyer, Engineer, Project Owner, and any assignee of Buyer, including Contractor/Assignee, and their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, contractors, and subcontractors, from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of Seller's obligations under the Procurement Contract, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Goods themselves), including the loss of use resulting therefrom, but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Seller, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by Seller or anyone for whose acts Seller may be liable.

B. In any and all claims against Buyer, Engineer, Project Owner, or any assignee of Buyer, including Contractor/Assignee, or their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, contractors, or subcontractors, by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Seller, any subcontractor, any supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to furnish any of the Goods and Special Services, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 7.07.A will not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Seller or any such subcontractor, supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.

7.08 *Concerning Subcontractors and Suppliers*

A. Seller may retain subcontractors and suppliers for the performance of parts of the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services. The Seller's retention of a subcontractor or supplier will not relieve Seller's obligation to Buyer to perform and complete the furnishing the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 8—SHIPPING AND DELIVERY

8.01 Shipping

A. Seller shall select the carrier and bear all costs of packaging, transportation, insurance, special handling, and all other costs associated with shipment and delivery.

8.02 Delivery

- A. Seller shall deliver the Goods free on board (FOB) to the Point of Destination, freight prepaid, in accordance with the Procurement Contract Times set forth in the Procurement Agreement, or other date agreed to by Buyer and Seller.
- B. At least 10 days before shipment, Seller shall provide written notice to Buyer of the manner of shipment and the anticipated delivery date. The notice must also include any instructions concerning special equipment or services required at the Point of Destination to unload and care for the Goods. Seller shall also require the carrier to give Buyer at least 24 hours' notice by telephone prior to the anticipated time of delivery.
- C. Buyer will be responsible and bear all costs for unloading the Goods from carrier.
- D. Buyer will assure that adequate facilities are available to receive delivery of the Goods at the time established for delivery, or on another date agreed to by Buyer and Seller.
- E. No partial deliveries will be allowed, unless permitted or required by the Procurement Contract Documents or agreed to in writing by Buyer.
- F. Provisions governing inspection on delivery are set forth in Paragraph 9.02.

8.03 Risk of Loss

- A. Risk of loss and insurable interests transfer from Seller to Buyer upon Buyer's receipt of the Goods.
- B. Notwithstanding the provisions of Paragraph 8.03.A, if Buyer rejects the Goods as nonconforming, the risk of loss on such Goods will remain with Seller until Seller corrects the non-conformity or Buyer accepts the Goods. If rejected Goods remain at the Point of

Destination pending modification and acceptance, then Seller shall be responsible for arranging adequate protection and maintenance of the Goods at Seller's expense.

ARTICLE 9—BUYER'S RIGHTS

- 9.01 Seller's Warranties and Guarantees
 - A. Seller warrants and guarantees to Buyer that the title to the Goods conveyed will be proper, its transfer rightful, and free from any security interest, lien, or other encumbrance. Seller shall defend, indemnify, and hold Buyer harmless against any liens, claims, or demands contesting or affecting title of the Goods conveyed.
 - B. Seller warrants and guarantees to Buyer that all Goods and Special Services will conform with the Procurement Contract Documents, and with the standards established by any Samples approved by Engineer. Engineer shall be entitled to rely on Seller's warranty and guarantee. If the Procurement Contract Documents do not otherwise specify the characteristics or the quality of the Goods, the Goods must comply with the requirements of Paragraph 7.02.B.
 - C. Seller's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:
 - 1. abuse, improper modification, improper maintenance, or improper operation by persons other than Seller;
 - 2. excessive corrosion or chemical attack, unless corrosive or chemically-damaging conditions were disclosed by Buyer in the Procurement Contract Documents and the Procurement Contract Documents required the Goods to withstand such conditions;
 - 3. use in a manner contrary to Seller's written instructions for installation, operation, and maintenance; or
 - 4. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
 - D. Seller's obligation to furnish the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents will be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Goods and Special Services that are non-conforming, or a release of Seller's obligation to furnish the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents:
 - 1. observations by Buyer, Engineer, or Project Owner;
 - 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Buyer of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. use of the Goods by Buyer or Project Owner;
 - 4. any acceptance by Buyer, Engineer, or Project Owner, or any failure to do so;
 - 5. the end of the correction period established in Paragraph 9.04;
 - 6. the issuance of a notice of acceptance;
 - 7. any inspection, test or approval by others; or
 - 8. any correction of non-conforming Goods and Special Services by Buyer or Project Owner.
 - E. Buyer shall promptly notify Seller of any breach of Seller's warranties or guarantees.

9.02 Inspections and Testing

- A. General Provisions
 - 1. The Procurement Contract Documents specify required inspections and tests. Buyer shall have the right to perform, or cause to be performed, reasonable inspections and require reasonable tests of the Goods at Seller's facility, and at the Point of Destination. Seller shall allow Buyer a reasonable time to perform such inspections or tests.
 - 2. Seller shall reimburse Buyer for all expenses, except for travel, lodging, and subsistence expenses of Buyer's and Engineer's representatives, for inspections and tests specified in the Procurement Contract Documents. If as the result of any such specified testing the Goods are determined to be non-conforming, then Seller shall also bear the travel, lodging, and subsistence expenses of Buyer's and Engineer's representatives, and all expenses of re-inspection or retesting.
 - 3. Buyer shall bear all expenses of inspections and tests that are not specified in the Procurement Contract Documents (other than any re-inspection or retesting resulting from a determination of non-conformity, as set forth in Paragraph 9.03); provided, however, that if as the result of any such non-specified inspections or testing the Goods are determined to be non-conforming, then Seller shall bear all expenses of such inspections and testing, and of any necessary re-inspection and retesting.
 - 4. Seller shall provide Buyer timely written notice of the readiness of the Goods for all inspections, tests, or approvals which the Procurement Contract Documents specify are to be observed by Buyer prior to shipment.
 - 5. Buyer will give Seller timely notice of all specified tests, inspections, and approvals of the Goods which are to be conducted at the Point of Destination, and a representative of Seller will attend such tests, inspections, and approvals.
 - 6. If, on the basis of inspections or testing, the Goods appear to be conforming, Buyer will give Seller prompt notice thereof. If on the basis of inspections or testing, the Goods appear to be non-conforming, Buyer will give Seller prompt notice thereof and will advise Seller of the remedy Buyer elects under the provisions of Paragraph 9.03.
 - 7. Neither payments made by Buyer to Seller prior to any tests or inspections, nor any tests or inspections, will constitute acceptance of non-conforming Goods, or prejudice Buyer's rights under the Procurement Contract.
- B. Visual Inspection on Delivery
 - 1. Buyer will visually inspect the Goods upon delivery solely for purposes of identifying the Goods, general verification of quantities, and observation of apparent condition. Such visual inspection will not be construed as final or as receipt of any Goods and Special Services that, as a result of subsequent inspections and tests, are determined to be non-conforming.
 - 2. If, on the basis of the visual inspection specified in Paragraph 9.02.B.1, the Goods appear to comply with the requirements of the Procurement Contract Documents as to quantities and condition, then within 10 days of delivery Buyer shall issue to Seller Buyer's acknowledgment of the receipt of Goods.

- C. Final Inspection
 - 1. After all of the Goods have been incorporated into the Project, tested in accordance with such testing requirements as are specified, and are functioning as required, and Seller has performed and completed all Special Services, Buyer will make a final inspection.
 - 2. If, on the basis of the final inspection, Buyer determines that the Goods and Special Services are conforming, Buyer's notice thereof will constitute Buyer's acceptance of the Goods and Special Services, subject to any limitations stated in the notice.
 - 3. If, on the basis of the final inspection, the Goods and Special Services are nonconforming, Buyer will identify the non-conformity in writing.

9.03 Non-Conforming Goods and Special Services

- A. If, on the basis of inspections and testing prior to delivery, the Goods and Special Services are found to be non-conforming, or if at any time after Buyer has acknowledged receipt of delivery and before the expiration of the correction period described in Paragraph 9.04, Buyer determines that the Goods and Special Services are non-conforming, then Seller shall promptly, without cost to Buyer and in response to written instructions from Buyer, either correct such non-conforming Goods and Special Services, or, if Goods are rejected by Buyer, remove and replace the non-conforming Goods with conforming Goods, including all work required for reinstallation.
- B. Buyer's Rejection of Non-Conforming Goods
 - 1. If Buyer elects to reject the Goods in whole or in part, Buyer's notice to Seller will describe in sufficient detail the non-conforming aspect of the Goods. If Goods have been delivered to Buyer, Seller shall promptly, and within the Procurement Contract Times, remove and replace the rejected Goods.
 - 2. Seller shall bear all costs, losses and damages attributable to the removal, replacement, reinspection, and retesting of the non-conforming Goods.
 - 3. Upon rejection of the Goods, Buyer retains a security interest in the Goods to the extent of any payments made and expenses incurred in their testing and inspection.
- C. Buyer's Rejection of Non-Conforming Special Services
 - 1. If at any time Buyer elects to reject the Special Services in whole or in part, Buyer's notice to Seller will describe in sufficient detail the non-conforming aspect of the Special Services.
 - 2. Seller shall promptly provide conforming Special Services acceptable to Buyer.
 - 3. If Seller fails to provide conforming Special Services, Buyer may remove the Special Services from the scope of the Procurement Contract, and equitably reduce the Procurement Contract Price.
- D. *Remedying Non-Conforming Goods*: If Buyer elects to permit the Seller to modify the Goods to correct the non-conformance, then Seller shall promptly provide a schedule for such modifications and shall make the Goods conforming within a reasonable time.
- E. *Buyer's Acceptance of Non-Conforming Goods*: Instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of non-conforming Goods discovered either before or after final payment,

Buyer may accept the non-conforming Goods. Seller shall bear all reasonable costs, losses, and damages attributable to Buyer's evaluation of and determination to accept such non-conforming Goods.

- F. *Seller Obligations*: Seller shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages, including but not limited to all fees and charges for re-inspection, retesting and for any engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs arising out of or relating to the non-conforming Goods and Special Services. Seller's obligations will include the costs of the correction or removal and replacement of the non-conforming Goods and the replacement of property of Buyer and others destroyed by the correction or removal and replacement of the non-conforming Goods, and obtaining conforming Special Services from others.
- G. Buyer's Rejection of Conforming Goods: If Buyer asserts that Goods and Special Services are non-conforming and such Goods and Special Services are determined to be conforming, or if Buyer rejects as non-conforming Goods and Special Services that are later determined to be conforming, then Seller shall be entitled to reimbursement from Buyer of costs incurred by Seller in inspecting, testing, correcting, removing, or replacing the conforming Goods and Special Services, including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs associated with the incorrect assertion of non-conformance or rejection of conforming Goods and Special Services.
- 9.04 *Correction Period*
 - A. Seller's responsibility for correcting all non-conformities in the Goods and Special Services will extend for a period of one year after the acceptance of the Goods and Special Services in accordance with Paragraph 9.02.C.2.
 - B. Where non-conforming Goods and Services (and damage to other work resulting therefrom) have been corrected or removed and replaced under this paragraph, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Goods and Services will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
 - C. Seller's obligations under this paragraph are in addition to all other obligations and warranties. The provisions of this paragraph may not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS

10.01 Engineer's Role Defined

- A. Engineer will be Buyer's representative until assignment (if any) of the Procurement Contract.
- B. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer prior to assignment, if any, of the Procurement Contract, are set forth in the Procurement Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer's responsibilities, if any, after an assignment (if any) of the Procurement Contract, are set forth in the Procurement Agreement.

10.02 Duties and Responsibilities; Authority; Limitations

- A. As set forth in Article 3, Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the Procurement Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Goods and Special Services, and will issue clarifications, interpretations, and decisions regarding such issues.
- B. Acting on behalf of Buyer under the provisions of Article 9, Engineer has the authority to disapprove or reject Goods and Special Services that Engineer believes to be non-conforming. Engineer also has the authority to require special inspection or testing of the Goods or Special Services as provided in Paragraph 9.02, whether or not the Goods are fabricated or installed, or the Special Services are completed.
- C. Engineer may authorize minor deviations or variations in the Procurement Contract Documents by: 1) written approval of specific variations set forth in Shop Drawings when Seller has duly noted such variations as required in Paragraph 7.06.A.3, or 2) a Field Order.
- D. As set forth in Article 12, Engineer will review Claims, and render decisions on Claims.
- E. In rendering any interpretations, clarifications, reviews, decisions, disapprovals, acceptances, rejections, authorizations, and judgments, Engineer will not show partiality to Buyer or Seller. Engineer will not be liable to Buyer, Seller, or others in connection with any interpretations, clarifications, reviews, decisions, disapprovals, acceptances, rejections, authorizations, or judgments conducted or rendered by Engineer in good faith.
- F. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures used by Seller to perform its obligations under this Procurement Contract, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Seller to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of its obligations. Engineer will not be responsible for Seller's failure to furnish the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES

- 11.01 Amending and Supplementing the Procurement Contract
 - A. The Procurement Contract may be amended or supplemented by a Change Order, a Change Directive, or a Field Order.
 - B. If an amendment or supplement to the Procurement Contract includes a change in the Procurement Contract Price or the Procurement Contract Times, such amendment or supplement must be set forth in a Change Order.
 - C. All changes to the Procurement Contract that involve (1) the conformance or acceptability of the Goods and Special Services, (2) the design (as set forth in the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, must be supported by Engineer's recommendation. Buyer and Seller may amend other terms and conditions of the Procurement Contract without the recommendation of the Engineer.

11.02 Change Orders

- A. Buyer and Seller shall execute appropriate Change Orders covering:
 - 1. Changes in Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including any undisputed sum or amount of time for Goods and Special Services furnished in accordance with a Change Directive;
 - 2. Changes in Procurement Contract Price resulting from a Buyer set-off, unless Seller has duly contested such set-off;
 - 3. Changes in the Goods and Special Services which are: (a) ordered by Buyer pursuant to Paragraph 11.05, (b) required because of Buyer's acceptance of non-conforming Goods and Services under Paragraph 9.03 or (c) agreed to by the parties, subject to the need for Engineer's recommendation if the change in the Goods and Special Services involves the design (as set forth in the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters; and
 - 4. Changes that embody the substance of any final and binding results under: Paragraph 11.03.B, resolving the impact of a Change Directive; Article 12, Claims; and similar provisions.
- B. If Buyer or Seller refuses to execute a Change Order that is required to be executed under the terms of Paragraph 11.02.A, it will be deemed to be of full force and effect, as if fully executed.
- 11.03 Change Directives
 - A. A Change Directive will not change the Procurement Contract Price or the Procurement Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the modification ordered or documented by a Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order, following negotiations by the parties as to the Change Directive's effect, if any, on the Procurement Contract Price and Procurement Contract Times; or, if negotiations are unsuccessful, by a determination under the terms of the Procurement Contract Documents governing adjustments, expressly including Paragraph 11.08 regarding change of Procurement Contract Price.
 - B. If Buyer has issued a Change Directive and Buyer or Seller believes that an adjustment in Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price is necessary, then such party shall submit a Claim seeking such an adjustment no later than 30 days after the completion of the Goods and Services set out in the Change Directive.

11.04 Field Orders

- A. Engineer may authorize minor changes in the Goods and Services if the changes do not involve an adjustment in the Procurement Contract Price or the Procurement Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept as indicated by the Procurement Contract Documents. Such changes will be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Buyer and also on Seller, which shall perform the Goods and Special Services involved promptly.
- B. If Seller believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times, then before proceeding with the Goods and Special Services at issue, Seller shall submit a Claim as provided herein.

11.05 Buyer-Authorized Changes in the Goods and Special Services

- A. Without invalidating the Procurement Contract and without notice to any surety, Buyer may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Goods and Special Services. Changes involving the design (as set forth in the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, or otherwise) or other engineering or technical matters will be supported by Engineer's recommendation.
- B. Such changes in the Goods and Special Services may be accomplished by a Change Order, if Buyer and Seller have agreed as to the effect, if any, of the changes on Procurement Contract Times or Procurement Contract Price; or by a Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Seller shall promptly proceed with the Goods and Special Services involved; or, in the case of a deletion in the Goods and Special Services, promptly cease activities with respect to such deletion. Added or revised Goods and Special Services must be performed under the applicable conditions of the Procurement Contract Documents.

11.06 Buyer's Contingency Allowance

- A. The Buyer's Contingency Allowance, if any such is set forth in the Procurement Agreement, is for the sole use of Buyer to cover unanticipated costs.
- B. If Buyer exercises its unilateral right to use all or a portion of the Buyer's Contingency Allowance, Buyer will issue a written directive that documents the costs to which the allowance is applied, Seller's entitlement to compensation, and the consequent reduction in such allowance.
- C. Prior to final payment, the Total Price, as set forth in the Procurement Agreement, will be duly adjusted to account for any unused portion of the Buyer's Contingency Allowance.
- D. The Procurement Agreement, Article 5, addresses the impact on Buyer's Contingency Allowance of an assignment of the Procurement Contract.
- 11.07 Unauthorized Changes in the Goods and Special Services
 - A. Seller shall not be entitled to an increase in the Procurement Contract Price or an extension of the Procurement Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Procurement Contract Documents, as amended, modified, or supplemented.

11.08 Change of Procurement Contract Price

- A. The Procurement Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment of Procurement Contract Price must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- B. An adjustment in the Procurement Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. For changes in Unit Price Goods and Special Services, by application of the unit prices to the quantities of the items involved;
 - 2. To the extent the cost of the change is not covered by unit prices, then by a mutually agreed lump sum; or
 - 3. To the extent the cost of the change is not covered by unit prices and the parties do not reach mutual agreement to a lump sum, then on the basis of documented costs plus a Seller's fee for overhead and profit of 15%.

- 11.09 Change of Procurement Contract Times
 - A. The Procurement Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Procurement Contract Times must comply with the provisions of Article 12.
- 11.10 Notification to Surety
 - A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Goods and Special Services or the provisions of the Procurement Contract (including, but not limited to, Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Seller's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS, DISPUTES, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

12.01 Claims

- A. The parties agree to endeavor to avoid or resolve Claims through direct, good faith discussions and negotiations whenever practicable. Such discussions and negotiations should at the outset address whether the parties mutually agree to suspend the Claims process, including the time periods established in this Paragraph 12.01; if so, a written record of such mutual agreement should be made and jointly executed.
- B. Claimant shall deliver to Engineer and the other party to the Procurement Contract written notice of each Claim within 15 days after the occurrence of the event giving rise to the Claim.
- C. Claimant shall deliver written supporting data to Engineer and the other party within 45 days after such occurrence unless Engineer allows an additional period of time.
- D. Engineer will review each such Claim and render a decision in writing within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any.
- E. If Engineer does not render a formal written decision on a Claim within the time stated in Paragraph 12.01.D., Engineer shall be deemed to have issued a decision denying the Claim in its entirety 31 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any.
- F. The rendering of a decision by Engineer pursuant to this Paragraph 12.01 with respect to any such Claim, dispute, or other matter (except any which have been waived by the making or acceptance of final payment) will be a condition precedent to any exercise by Buyer or Seller of such rights or remedies as either may otherwise have under the Procurement Contract Documents or by Laws or Regulations in respect of any such Claim, dispute, or other matter. If the exercise of such rights or remedies will imminently be time-barred, a party may take actions necessary to preserve such rights and remedies notwithstanding the lack of the condition precedent referred to in this paragraph.
- G. If a submitted matter in question concerns terms and conditions of the Procurement Contract Documents that do not involve (1) the performance or acceptability of Goods and Special Services under the Procurement Contract Documents, (2) the design (as set forth in the Procurement Drawings, Procurement Specifications, Addenda, or otherwise), or (3) other engineering or technical matters, then Engineer will promptly give written notice to Buyer and Seller that Engineer is unable to provide a decision or interpretation. If Buyer and Seller

are unable to agree on resolution of such a matter in question, either party may pursue resolution as provided in Paragraph 12.02.

- H. Engineer's written decision on such Claim or a decision denying the Claim in its entirety that is deemed to have been issued pursuant to Paragraph 12.01, will be final and binding upon Buyer and Seller 30 days after it is issued unless within 30 days of issuance Buyer or Seller appeals Engineer's decision by initiating the mediation of such Claim in accordance with the dispute resolution procedures set forth in Paragraph 12.02.
- I. If Article 12 has been amended to delete the mediation requirement, then Buyer or Seller may appeal Engineer's decision within 30 days of issuance by following the alternative dispute resolution process set forth in Article 12, as amended; or if no such alternative dispute resolution process has been set forth, Buyer or Seller may appeal Engineer's decision by 1) delivering to the other party within 30 days of the date of such decision a written notice of intent to submit the Claim to a court of competent jurisdiction, and 2) within 60 days after the date of such decision instituting a formal proceeding in a court of competent jurisdiction.
- J. No Claim for an adjustment in Procurement Contract Price or Procurement Contract Times will be valid if not submitted in accordance with Article 12.
- K. The effect on Claims of an assignment of the Procurement Contract by Buyer to a Contractor/Assignee is addressed in the Procurement Agreement, Article 5.
- 12.02 Dispute Resolution Method
 - A. Either Buyer or Seller may initiate the mediation of (1) any Claim decided in writing by Engineer under Paragraph 12.01 before such decision becomes final and binding, or (2) any other dispute between the parties, including but not limited to any dispute arising after final inspection of the Goods and Services. The mediation will be governed by the Construction Industry Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association in effect as of the Effective Date of the Procurement Contract. The request for mediation must be submitted in writing to the American Arbitration and the other party to the Procurement Contract. Timely submission of the request will stay Engineer's decision from becoming final and binding.
 - B. Mediation is a condition precedent to seeking final dispute resolution under Paragraph 12.01.C. Buyer and Seller shall participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process must be concluded within 60 days of filing of the request. The date of termination of the mediation will be determined by application of the mediation rules referenced above.
 - C. If the mediation process does not result in resolution of the dispute, then Engineer's written Claim decision under Paragraph 12.01.D or a Claim denial pursuant to Paragraph 12.01.E becomes final and binding, or if applicable such other dispute is deemed resolved in favor of respondent, unless, within 30 days after termination of the mediation, Buyer or Seller:
 - 1. elects in writing to invoke any final dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions, or
 - 2. agrees with the other party to submit the Claim or dispute to another final dispute resolution process, or
 - 3. if no final dispute resolution process has been provided for in the Supplementary Conditions, delivers to the other party written notice of the intent to submit the Claim

or dispute to a court of competent jurisdiction, and within 60 days of the termination of the mediation institutes such formal proceeding.

ARTICLE 13—PAYMENT

13.01 Applications for Progress Payments

- A. Seller shall submit to Buyer for Engineer's review Applications for Payment filled out and signed by Seller and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Procurement Contract Documents and also as Buyer or Engineer may reasonably require.
- B. The timing and amounts of progress payments will be as stipulated in the Procurement Agreement.
- C. Any Application for Payment that is based in whole or in part on the delivery of Goods must be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation reasonably satisfactory to Buyer warranting that Buyer has rightfully received good title to the Goods from Seller and that, upon payment, the Goods will be free and clear of all liens. Such documentation will include releases and waivers from all parties with viable lien rights.
- D. Buyer shall notify Seller promptly of any deficiency in the required documentation.
- 13.02 *Review of Applications for Progress Payments*
 - A. *Review of Applications*
 - 1. Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, including each resubmittal, either indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Buyer, or return the Application to Seller indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend payment.
 - 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Buyer, based on Engineer's observations of Seller's progress, as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Goods and Special Services or other obligations of Seller have progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Goods and Special Services or other obligations of Seller are generally in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents; and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Seller being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Seller's progress.
 - 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Goods and Special Services or other obligations of Seller have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Goods and Special Services or other obligations of Seller in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Goods and Special Services or other

obligations of Seller beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Procurement Contract; or

- b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Seller to be paid additionally by Buyer, or entitle Buyer to withhold payment to Seller.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Seller's progress for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Seller's performance or furnishing of Goods and Special Services or other obligations of Seller; or
 - b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, manufacturing, fabrication, installation, or shipping, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - c. for Seller's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Seller's performance under the Procurement Contract; or
 - d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Seller has used the money paid for the Procurement Contract Price; or
 - e. to determine that title to any of the Goods or component parts have passed to Buyer free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Buyer stated in Paragraph 13.02.A.2.
- 6. Engineer will recommend reductions in payment (set-offs) necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Buyer from loss because:
 - a. the Goods and Services are non-conforming, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Procurement Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Buyer has been required to correct non-conforming Goods and Special Services in accordance with Paragraph 9.03.C, or has accepted non-conforming Goods and Special Services pursuant to Paragraph 9.03.E; or
 - d. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events that would constitute a default by Seller and therefore justify termination for cause under the Procurement Contract Documents.
- 13.03 Basis and Amount of Progress Payments
 - A. The basis and amounts of the progress payments will be as provided in the Procurement Agreement, subject to the provisions of this Article 13 regarding reductions in payment.
- 13.04 Suspension of or Reduction in Payment
 - A. Buyer may temporarily cease making progress payments, or reduce the amount of a progress payment, even though recommended for payment by Engineer, under the following circumstances:

- 1. Buyer has reasonable grounds to conclude that Seller will not furnish the Goods or the Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents, and
- 2. Buyer has requested in writing assurances from Seller that the Goods and Special Services will be delivered or furnished in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents, and Seller has failed to provide adequate assurances within ten days of Buyer's written request.
- 3. In addition to any reductions in payment (set-offs) recommended by Engineer, Buyer is entitled to impose a set-off against payment based on any of the following:
 - a. claims have been made against Buyer based on Seller's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Goods and Special Services, or has incurred costs, losses, or damages resulting from Seller's conduct in the performance or furnishing of the Goods and Special Services, including but not limited to claims, costs, losses, or damages from workplace injuries, adjacent property damage, non-compliance with Laws and Regulations, and patent infringement;
 - b. Seller has failed to take reasonable and customary measures to avoid damage, delay, disruption, and interference with other work at or adjacent to the Point of Destination or the worksite;
 - c. Seller has failed to provide and maintain required bonds or insurance;
 - d. Buyer has incurred extra charges or engineering costs related to Submittal reviews, evaluations of proposed substitutes, tests and inspections, or return visits to manufacturing or assembly facilities;
 - e. the Goods and Special Services are non-conforming, requiring correction or replacement;
 - f. Buyer has been required to correct non-conforming Goods and Special Services, in accordance with Paragraph 9.03.C, or has accepted non-conforming Goods and Special Services pursuant to Paragraph 9.03.E;
 - g. the Procurement Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - h. an event that would constitute a default by Seller and therefore justify a termination for cause has occurred;
 - i. liquidated or other damages have accrued as a result of Seller's failure to achieve Milestones, Substantial Completion, or final completion of the Goods and Special Services; or
 - j. liens have been filed in connection with the Procurement Contract, except where Seller has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Buyer to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such liens.
- B. If Buyer refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer, Buyer will provide Seller and Engineer immediate written notice stating the reason for such action and promptly pay Seller any amount remaining after deduction of the amount withheld. Buyer shall promptly pay Seller the amount withheld when Seller corrects the reason for such action to Buyer's satisfaction.

13.05 Final Payment

- A. After Seller has corrected all non-conformities to the reasonable satisfaction of Buyer and Engineer and furnished all Special Services, Seller may submit its final Application for Payment following the procedures for progress payments.
- B. The final Application for Payment will be accompanied by all documentation called for in the Procurement Contract Documents (including but not limited to all final operations and maintenance manuals, and any special warranties), a list of all unsettled Claims, and the written consent of surety to the making of final payment.
- C. If, on the basis of final inspection and the review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, Engineer is reasonably satisfied that Seller has furnished the Goods and Special Services in accordance with the Procurement Contract Documents, and that Seller has fulfilled all other obligations under the Procurement Contract Documents, then Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of final payment subject to the provisions of Paragraph 13.02, and present the final Application for Payment to Buyer. Such recommendation will account for any set-offs against payment that are necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Buyer from loss for the reasons stated in Paragraph 13.02.
- D. If Engineer does not recommend final payment, Engineer will return the final Application for Payment to Seller, indicating the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Seller shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the final Application for Payment.
- E. In support of its recommendation of final payment Engineer will also give written notice to Buyer and Seller that the Goods and Special Services are acceptable, subject to stated limitations in the notice and to the provisions of Paragraph 13.06.
- F. If the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, Buyer shall, within 30 days after receipt thereof, pay Seller the amount recommended by Engineer, less any sum Buyer is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 13.04.
- G. Buyer will not make final payment, or return or release included retainage (if any) at any time, unless Seller submits written consent of the surety to such payment, return, or release.

13.06 Waiver of Claims

- A. By making final payment, Buyer waives its claim or right to liquidated damages or other damages for late completion by Seller, except as set forth in an outstanding Claim, appeal, set-off, or express reservation of rights by Buyer. Buyer reserves all other claims or rights after final payment.
- B. The acceptance of final payment by Seller will constitute a waiver by Seller of all claims and rights against Buyer other than those pending matters that have been duly submitted or appealed under the provisions of Article 12.

ARTICLE 14—CANCELLATION, SUSPENSION, AND TERMINATION

14.01 Cancellation

- A. Buyer has the right to cancel the Procurement Contract, without cause, at any time prior to delivery of the Goods by written notice. Cancellation pursuant to the terms of this paragraph will not constitute a breach of contract by Buyer. Upon cancellation:
 - 1. Buyer shall pay Seller for the direct costs incurred in producing any Goods that Seller has specially manufactured for the Project, plus a fair and reasonable amount for overhead and profit.
 - 2. For Goods that are not specially manufactured for the Project, Seller shall be entitled to a restocking charge of 10 percent of the unpaid Procurement Contract Price of such Goods.
- 14.02 Suspension of Performance by Buyer
 - A. Buyer has the right to suspend performance of the Procurement Contract for up to 90 days, without cause, by written notice. Upon suspension under this paragraph, Seller shall be entitled to an increase in the Procurement Contract Times and Procurement Contract Price caused by the suspension, provided that performance would not have been suspended or delayed for causes attributable to Seller.
- 14.03 Suspension of Performance by Seller
 - A. Seller may suspend the furnishing of the Goods and Special Services only under the following circumstance:
 - 1. Seller has reasonable grounds to conclude that Buyer will not perform its future payment obligations under the Procurement Contract; and
 - 2. Seller has requested in writing assurances from Buyer that future payments will be made in accordance with the Procurement Contract, and Buyer has failed to provide such assurances within ten days of Seller's written request.

14.04 Breach and Termination

- A. Buyer's Breach
 - 1. Seller shall have the right to terminate the Procurement Contract for cause by declaring a breach if Buyer fails to comply with any material provision of the Procurement Contract. Upon termination, Seller shall be entitled to all remedies provided by Laws and Regulations.
 - 2. If Seller believes Buyer is in breach of its obligations under the Procurement Contract, Seller shall provide Buyer with reasonably prompt written notice setting forth in sufficient detail the reasons for declaring that it believes a breach has occurred. Buyer shall have 7 days from receipt of the written notice declaring the breach (or such longer period of time as Seller may grant in writing) within which to cure or to proceed diligently to cure such alleged breach.
- B. Seller's Breach
 - 1. Buyer may terminate Seller's right to perform the Procurement Contract for cause by declaring a breach should Seller fail to comply with any material provision of the

Procurement Contract Documents. Upon termination, Buyer shall be entitled to all remedies provided by Laws and Regulations.

- 2. In the event Buyer believes Seller is in breach of its obligations under the Procurement Contract, Buyer shall provide Seller with reasonably prompt written notice setting forth in sufficient detail the reasons for declaring that it believes a breach has occurred. Seller shall have 7 days from receipt of the written notice declaring the breach (or such longer period of time as Buyer may grant in writing) within which to cure or to proceed diligently to cure such alleged breach.
- 3. If and to the extent that Seller has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 5.01, the notice and cure procedures of that bond, if any, will supersede the notice and cure procedures of Paragraph 14.04.B.2.

ARTICLE 15—MISCELLANEOUS

15.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Procurement Contract requires the giving of written notice to Buyer, Seller, or Engineer, it will be deemed to have been validly given if delivered:
 - 1. in person, by a commercial courier service or otherwise, to the recipient's place of business;
 - 2. by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the recipient's place of business; or
 - 3. by e-mail to the recipient, with the words "Formal Notice" or similar in the e-mail's subject line.

15.02 Controlling Law

- A. This Procurement Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Goods are to be installed.
- B. In the case of any conflict between the express terms of this Procurement Contract and the Uniform Commercial Code, as adopted in the state whose law governs, it is the intent of the parties that the express terms of this Procurement Contract will apply.

15.03 *Computation of Time*

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Procurement Contract by number of days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

15.04 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Procurement Contract, and the provisions of this paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Procurement Contract in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

15.05 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Procurement Contract, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Procurement Contract, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Goods and Special Services or termination or completion of the Procurement Contract or of the services of Seller.

15.06 Entire Agreement

A. Buyer and Seller agree that this Procurement Contract is the complete and final agreement between them, and supersedes all prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, either written or oral. This Procurement Contract may not be altered, modified, or amended except in writing signed by an authorized representative of both parties.

15.07 No Waiver

A. A party's non-enforcement of any provision will not constitute a waiver of that provision, nor will it affect the enforceability of that provision or of the remainder of this Procurement Contract.

15.08 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

15.09 Successors and Assigns

A. Buyer and Seller each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns, and legal representatives in respect to all covenants, agreements, and obligations contained in the Procurement Contract.

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SUPPLEMENTARY CONDITIONS OF THE PROCUREMENT CONTRACT

These Supplementary Conditions amend or supplement EJCDC[®] P-700, Standard General Conditions of the Procurement Contract (2019). The General Conditions remain in full force and effect except as amended.

The terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated in the General Conditions. Additional terms used in these Supplementary Conditions have the meanings stated below, which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof.

The address system used in these Supplementary Conditions is the same as the address system used in the General Conditions, with the prefix "SC" added—for example, "Paragraph SC-4.05."

ARTICLE 1—DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 2—PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.02 Copies of Documents
- SC-2.02 Amend the first sentence of Paragraph 2.02.A. to read as follows:

Buyer shall furnish to Seller **1** (one) printed copies of the Procurement Contract Documents (including one fully signed counterpart of the Procurement Agreement), and **1** (one) in electronic portable document format (PDF).

- 2.03 *Electronic Transmittals*
- SC-2.03 Delete Paragraphs 2.03.B and 2.03.C in their entirety and insert the following in their place:
 - B. *Electronic Documents Protocol:* The parties shall conform to the following provisions in Paragraphs 2.03.B and 2.03.C, together referred to as the Electronic Documents Protocol ("EDP" or "Protocol") for exchange of electronic transmittals.
 - 1. Basic Requirements
 - a. To the fullest extent practical, the parties agree to and will transmit and accept Electronic Documents in an electronic or digital format using the procedures described in this Protocol. Use of the Electronic Documents and any information contained therein is subject to the requirements of this Protocol and other provisions of the Contract.
 - b. The contents of the information in any Electronic Document will be the responsibility of the transmitting party.
 - c. Electronic Documents as exchanged by this Protocol may be used in the same manner as the printed versions of the same documents that are exchanged using non-electronic format and methods, subject to the same governing requirements, limitations, and restrictions, set forth in the Contract Documents.
 - d. Except as otherwise explicitly stated herein, the terms of this Protocol will be incorporated into any other agreement or subcontract between a party and any third party for any portion of the Work on the Project, or any Project-related

services, where that third party is, either directly or indirectly, required to exchange Electronic Documents with a party or with Engineer. Nothing herein will modify the requirements of the Contract regarding communications between and among the parties and their subcontractors and consultants.

- e. When transmitting Electronic Documents, the transmitting party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of the items resulting from the receiving party's use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those established in this Protocol.
- f. Nothing herein negates any obligation 1) in the Contract to create, provide, or maintain an original printed record version of Drawings and Specifications, signed and sealed according to applicable Laws and Regulations; 2) to comply with any applicable Law or Regulation governing the signing and sealing of design documents or the signing and electronic transmission of any other documents; or 3) to comply with the notice requirements of Paragraph 18.01 of the General Conditions.

2. System Infrastructure for Electronic Document Exchange

- a. Each party will provide hardware, operating system(s) software, internet, e-mail, and large file transfer functions ("System Infrastructure") at its own cost and sufficient for complying with the EDP requirements. With the exception of minimum standards set forth in this EDP, and any explicit system requirements specified by attachment to this EDP, it is the obligation of each party to determine, for itself, its own System Infrastructure.
 - 1) The maximum size of an email attachment for exchange of Electronic Documents under this EDP is 20 MB. Attachments larger than that may be exchanged using large file transfer functions or physical media.
 - 2) Each Party assumes full and complete responsibility for any and all of its own costs, delays, deficiencies, and errors associated with converting, translating, updating, verifying, licensing, or otherwise enabling its System Infrastructure, including operating systems and software, for use with respect to this EDP.
- b. Each party is responsible for its own system operations, security, back-up, archiving, audits, printing resources, and other Information Technology ("IT") for maintaining operations of its System Infrastructure during the Project, including coordination with the party's individual(s) or entity responsible for managing its System Infrastructure and capable of addressing routine communications and other IT issues affecting the exchange of Electronic Documents.
- c. Each party will operate and maintain industry-standard, industry-accepted, ISO-standard, commercial-grade security software and systems that are intended to protect the other party from: software viruses and other malicious software like worms, trojans, adware; data breaches; loss of confidentiality; and other threats in the transmission to or storage of information from the other parties, including transmission of Electronic Documents by physical media such as CD/DVD/flash drive/hard drive. To the extent that a party maintains and operates such security software and systems, it shall not be liable to the other party for any breach of system security.

- d. In the case of disputes, conflicts, or modifications to the EDP required to address issues affecting System Infrastructure, the parties shall cooperatively resolve the issues; but, failing resolution, the Owner is authorized to make and require reasonable and necessary changes to the EDP to effectuate its original intent. If the changes cause additional cost or time to Contractor, not reasonably anticipated under the original EDP, Contractor may seek an adjustment in price or time under the appropriate process in the Contract.
- e. Each party is responsible for its own back-up and archive of documents sent and received during the term of the contract under this EDP, unless this EDP establishes a Project document archive, either as part of a mandatory Project website or other communications protocol, upon which the parties may rely for document archive. Further, each party remains solely responsible for its own post-Project back-up and archive of Project documents after the term of the Contract, or after termination of the Project document archive, if one is established, for as long as required by the Contract and as each party deems necessary for its own purposes.
- f. If a receiving party receives an obviously corrupted, damaged, or unreadable Electronic Document, the receiving party will advise the sending party of the incomplete transmission.
- g. The parties will bring any non-conforming Electronic Documents into compliance with the EDP. The parties will attempt to complete a successful transmission of the Electronic Document or use an alternative delivery method to complete the communication.
- h. The Owner will operate a Project information management system (also referred to in this EDP as "Project Website") for use of Owner, Engineer and Contractor during the Project for exchange and storage of Project-related communications and information. Except as otherwise provided in this EDP or the General Conditions, use of the Project Website by the parties as described in this Paragraph will be mandatory for exchange of Project documents, communications, submittals, and other Project-related information. The following conditions and standards will govern use of the Project Website:
 - 1) Describe the period of time during which the Project Website will be operated and be available for reliance by the parties;
 - 2) Provide any minimum system infrastructure, software licensing and security standards for access to and use of the Project Website;
 - 3) Describe the types and extent of services to be provided at the Project Website (such as large file transfer, email, communication and document archives, etc.); and
 - 4) Include any other Project Website attributes that may be pertinent to Contractor's use of the facility and pricing of such use.
- C. Software Requirements for Electronic Document Exchange; Limitations
 - 1. Each party will acquire the software and software licenses necessary to create and transmit Electronic Documents and to read and to use any Electronic Documents

received from the other party (and if relevant from third parties), using the software formats required in this section of the EDP.

- a. Prior to using any updated version of the software required in this section for sending Electronic Documents to the other party, the originating party will first notify and receive concurrence from the other party for use of the updated version or adjust its transmission to comply with this EDP.
- 2. The parties agree not to intentionally edit, reverse engineer, decrypt, remove security or encryption features, or convert to another format for modification purposes any Electronic Document or information contained therein that was transmitted in a software data format, including Portable Document Format (PDF), intended by sender not to be modified, unless the receiving party obtains the permission of the sending party or is citing or quoting excerpts of the Electronic Document for Project purposes.
- 3. Software and data formats for exchange of Electronic Documents will conform to the requirements set forth in Exhibit A to this EDP, including software versions, if listed.

ARTICLE 3—PROCUREMENT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 4—COMMENCEMENT AND PROGRESS OF WORK

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 5—BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds

- SC-5.01 Add the following paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.01.A:
 - 1. *Required Performance Bond Form*: The performance bond that Seller furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC[®] P-610, Performance Bond (2010 or 2019 edition).
 - 2. *Required Payment Bond Form*: The payment bond that Contractor furnishes will be in the form of EJCDC[®] P-615, Payment Bond (2010 or 2019 edition).
- 5.02 Insurance
- SC-5.02 Add the following new paragraphs immediately after Paragraph 5.02.E:
 - F. Seller shall purchase and maintain such liability and other insurance as is appropriate for the furnishing of Goods and Special Services and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from Seller's furnishing of the Goods or Special Services and Seller's other obligations under the Procurement Contract Documents, whether the furnishing of Goods and Special Services or other obligations are to be performed by Seller, any subcontractor or supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to furnish the Goods and Special Services, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;

- 2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Seller's employees;
- 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Seller's employees;
- 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained: (a) by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by Seller, or (b) by any other person for any other reason;
- 5. claims for damages, other than to the Goods, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
- 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- G. The policies of insurance so required by this Paragraph 5.02 to be purchased and maintained must:
 - with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs SC-5.02.F.3 through SC-5.02.F.6 inclusive, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion in respect of professional liability) Buyer, Engineer, their consultants, and <u>General Contractor to</u> <u>be named in the future</u>, all of whom must be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, partners, employees, agents, and other consultants and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds must provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
 - 2. include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided below or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
 - 3. include completed operations insurance;
 - 4. include contractual liability insurance covering Seller's indemnity obligations under Paragraph 7.07;
 - 5. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, or renewal refused, until at least 10 days prior written notice has been given to the purchasing policyholder. Within three days of receipt of any such written notice, the purchasing policyholder will provide a copy of the notice to the other party, each other insured, and Engineer;
 - 6. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when Seller may be correcting, removing, or replacing non-conforming Goods in accordance with Paragraph 9.03 and 9.04; and
 - 7. with respect to completed operations insurance, and any insurance coverage written on a claims-made basis, remain in effect for at least two years after final payment (and Seller shall furnish Buyer and each other additional insured identified in these Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to Buyer and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter).

H. The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph SC-5.02.F must provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by Laws and Regulations:

Workers' Compensation and Related Policies	Policy limits of not
	less than
Workers' Compensation	
State	Statutory
Applicable Federal (e.g., Longshoreman's)	Statutory
Foreign voluntary workers' compensation (employer's	Statutory
responsibility coverage), if applicable	
Jones Act (if applicable)	
Bodily injury by accident—each accident	\$
Bodily injury by disease—aggregate	\$
Employer's Liability	
Each accident	\$1,000,000
Each employee	\$1,000,000
Policy limit	\$1,000,000
Stop-gap Liability Coverage	
For work performed in monopolistic states, stop-gap liability	\$
coverage must be endorsed to either the worker's	
compensation or commercial general liability policy with a	

1. Workers' Compensation, and related coverages under Paragraphs SC-5.02.F.1 and F.2:

2. Seller's General Liability under Paragraphs SC-5.02.F.3 through F.6 which must include completed operations and product liability coverages and eliminate the exclusion with respect to property under the care, custody and control of Seller:

Commercial General Liability	Policy limits of not less than
General Aggregate	\$2,000,000
Products—Completed Operations Aggregate	\$1,000,000
Personal and Advertising Injury	\$1,000,000
Bodily Injury and Property Damage—Each Occurrence	\$1,000,000

3. Automobile Liability under Paragraph SC-5.02.F.6:

minimum limit of:

Automobile Liability	Policy limits of not less than
Bodily Injury	
Each Person	\$1,000,000
Each Accident	\$1,000,000
Property Damage	
Each Accident	\$1,000,000
[or]	

Copyright[©] 2019 National Society of Professional Engineers, American Council of Engineering Companies,

and American Society of Civil Engineers. All rights reserved.

Automobile Liability	Policy limits of not less than	
Combined Single Limit		
Combined Single Limit (Bodily Injury and Property Damage)	\$1,000,000	

4. Professional Liability (if the Special Services include professional services):

Seller's Professional Liability	Policy limits of not less than
Each Claim	\$
Annual Aggregate	\$

- 5. [Here list additional types and amounts of insurance that may be required by Buyer.]
- I. Seller shall deliver to Buyer, with copies to each additional insured identified in these Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Buyer or any other additional insured) which Seller is required to purchase and maintain.

ARTICLE 6—LICENSES AND FEES

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 7—SELLER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 7.05 *Taxes*
- SC-7.05 Add a new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 7.05.A:
 - B. Buyer is exempt from payment of sales and compensating use taxes of the State of Utah and of cities and counties thereof on all materials and equipment to be incorporated into the Project facilities.
 - 1. Buyer will furnish the required certificates of tax exemption to Seller with respect to materials and equipment to be incorporated into the Project facilities.
 - 2. Buyer's exemption does not apply to construction tools, machinery, equipment, or other property purchased by or leased by Seller, or to supplies or materials not incorporated into the Project facilities.
 - 3. The Procurement Contract Price does not include the cost of sales or compensating use taxes to the extent such are exempted by this paragraph.
- 7.06 Submittals
- SC-7.06 Delete references to "Approval" in 7.06 and add the following paragraph 7.06.F:
 - F. This review is only for general conformance with the design concept of the project and general compliance with the information given in the Contract Documents. Corrections or comments made on the shop drawings during this review do not relieve contractor from compliance with the requirements of the plans and specifications. Review of a specific item shall not include review of an assembly of which the item is a component. Contractor is responsible for: dimensions to be confirmed and correlated at the jobsite; information that

pertains solely to the fabrication processes or to the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction; coordination of the Work of all trades; and for performing all work in a safe and satisfactory manner.

ARTICLE 8—SHIPPING AND DELIVERY

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 9—BUYER'S RIGHTS

- SC-9.05 Add the following new paragraph after Paragraph 9.04:
- 9.05 *Limitation of Seller's Liability*
 - A. Buyer and Seller agree that the total liability of Seller to Buyer for claims, costs, losses, and damages arising from this Procurement Contract will be limited to the amount established in the Procurement Agreement as the Procurement Contract Price.
 - B. Upon assignment the terms of this Paragraph 9.05 will be binding upon both the assignor and assignee with respect to Seller's liability, The terms of this limitation do not apply to or limit any claim by Buyer against Seller based on any of the following: (a) contribution or indemnification with respect to third-party claims, losses, and damages; (b) costs, losses, or damages attributable to personal or bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of the tangible property of others, (c) intentional or reckless wrongful conduct, or (d) rights conferred by any bond provided by Seller under this Contract.

ARTICLE 10—ENGINEER'S STATUS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 11—CHANGES

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 12—CLAIMS, DISPUTES, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

- SC-12.03 Add the following new paragraph immediately after Paragraph 12.02:
- 12.03 Arbitration
 - A. All matters subject to final resolution under this Article will be settled by arbitration administered by the American Arbitration Association in accordance with its Construction Industry Arbitration Rules (subject to the conditions and limitations of this Paragraph SC-12.03). This agreement to arbitrate will be specifically enforceable under the prevailing law of any court having jurisdiction.
 - B. The demand for arbitration will be filed in writing with the other party to the Procurement Contract and with the selected arbitration administrator, and a copy will be sent to Engineer for information. The demand for arbitration will be made within the specific time required in Article 12, or if no specified time is applicable within a reasonable time after the matter in question has arisen, and in no event will any such demand be made after the date when

institution of legal or equitable proceedings based on such matter in question would be barred by the applicable statute of limitations.

- C. The arbitrator(s) must be licensed engineers, contractors, attorneys, or construction managers. Hearings will take place pursuant to the standard procedures of the Construction Arbitration Rules that contemplate in-person hearings. The arbitrators will have no authority to award punitive or other damages not measured by the prevailing party's actual damages, except as may be required by statute or the Procurement Contract. Any award in an arbitration initiated under this clause will be limited to monetary damages and include no injunction or direction to any party other than the direction to pay a monetary amount.
- D. The arbitrators will have the authority to allocate the costs of the arbitration process among the parties, but will only have the authority to allocate attorneys' fees if a specific Law or Regulation or this Procurement Contract permits them to do so.
- E. The award of the arbitrators must be accompanied by a reasoned written opinion and a concise breakdown of the award. The written opinion will cite the Procurement Contract provisions deemed applicable and relied on in making the award.
- F. The parties agree that failure or refusal of a party to pay its required share of the deposits for arbitrator compensation or administrative charges will constitute a waiver by that party of the right to present evidence or cross-examine witness. In such event, the other party shall be required to present evidence and legal argument as the arbitrator(s) may require for the making of an award. Such waiver will not allow for a default judgment against the non-paying party in the absence of evidence presented as provided for above.
- G. No arbitration arising out of or relating to the Procurement Contract will include by consolidation, joinder, or in any other manner any other individual or entity (including Engineer, and Engineer's consultants and the officers, directors, partners, agents, employees or consultants of any of them) who is not a party to this Procurement Contract unless:
 - 1. the inclusion of such other individual or entity will allow complete relief to be afforded among those who are already parties to the arbitration;
 - 2. such other individual or entity is substantially involved in a question of law or fact which is common to those who are already parties to the arbitration, and which will arise in such proceedings;
 - 3. such other individual or entity is subject to arbitration under a contract with either Buyer or Seller, or consents to being joined in the arbitration; and
 - 4. the consolidation or joinder is in compliance with the arbitration administrator's procedural rules.
- H. The award will be final. Judgment may be entered upon it in any court having jurisdiction thereof, and it will not be subject to modification or appeal, subject to provisions of the Laws and Regulations relating to vacating or modifying an arbitral award.
- I. Except as may be required by Laws or Regulations, neither party nor an arbitrator may disclose the existence, content, or results of any arbitration hereunder without the prior written consent of both parties, with the exception of any disclosure required by Laws and Regulations or the Procurement Contract. To the extent any disclosure is allowed pursuant to the exception, the disclosure must be strictly and narrowly limited to maintain confidentiality to the extent possible.

J. <u>Proceedings shall take place in Cache County, Smithfield City.</u>

ARTICLE 13—PAYMENT

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 14—CANCELLATION, SUSPENSION, AND TERMINATION

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

ARTICLE 15—MISCELLANEOUS

No suggested Supplementary Conditions in this Article.

SECTION 01 22 00 MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. General description of measurement and payment.
- B. Furnish 350 hp, inverter duty, premium efficient, WP-1 motor, and Deep Well Pump Assembly
- C. Furnish fabricated discharge head.
- D. Furnish pressure transducer and column.
- E. Delivery of vertical turbine pumps and motors.
- F. Install pump, pressure transducer, discharge head and motor.
- G. Startup services and demonstration.

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Bid Schedule.
- B. Section 01 33 00 Submittals.
- C. Preliminary Drawings

1.3 GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

- A. Measurement and Payment for the bid items listed in The Bid Form shall be based on the description in the Technical Specifications and Drawings. Unless the work to be done is specifically called out to be measured and paid for in The Bid Form, payment for such work shall be included in other applicable items, and there shall be no separate measurement and payment for the work.
- B. Items listed in the Bid Form as lump sum (LS) shall include all materials, equipment, labor, and delivery costs for providing the complete package as generally described in the Drawings and the Technical Specifications.
- C. Payment shall be made at the contract unit bid price listed in the Bid Form. The price listed therein shall be payment in full for all labor, tools, equipment, materials, etc., which are required to construct the respective bid items according to the Contract Documents including all work and materials incidental thereto.

- D. Partial payment for unit bid items and lump sum bid items only partially completed at the end of monthly pay periods shall be made based upon the percentage of work completed, as interpreted by the Engineer.
- E. Quantities are approximate only and are not guaranteed. Actual quantities incorporated in the project will be determined at the time of construction.

1.4 FURNISH 350 HP DEEP WELL VERTICAL TURBINE PUMP AND MOTOR ASSEMBLY

- A. This item shall include all equipment, labor, tools, and materials to furnish the 350 HP deep well vertical turbine pump to <u>90 South 800 West (approx.)</u>, Smithfield, Utah. This item also includes the column pipe with couplers, discharge head, base plate, and all other items required for a complete installation of the vertical turbine pump and motor as described in the Specifications and elsewhere in the Contract Documents. This item shall also include the factory non-witness performance test. Installation and startup of the pump will be by others. It shall include costs to store at the local supplier's facility until installation as described in the Specifications and elsewhere in the Contract Documents. If desired, the assembly may be delivered to Smithfield City and stored in their warehouse. In the event Smithfield provides storage, this item shall include costs to transport the head to the project site.
- B. Payment shall be made at the contract lump sum price stated in the Bid Form.

1.5 FURNISH FABRICATED DISCHARGE HEAD

- A. This item shall include all equipment, labor, and materials to furnish the fabricated discharge head and store at the local supplier's facility until installation as described in the Specifications and elsewhere in the Contract Documents. Also included is packing materials, lantern ring, water slinger, and all other necessary stuffing box components including piping to route stuffing box water to the floor drain as shown and indicated on the drawings and described in the Specifications and Contract Documents. If desired, the head may be delivered to Smithfield City and stored in their warehouse. In the event Smithfield provides storage, this item shall include costs to transport the head to the project site.
- B. Payment shall be made at the contract lump sum price stated in the Bid Form.

1.6 FURNISH PRESSURE SOUNDING TUBE COLUMN FOR TRANSDUCER

- A. This item shall include all equipment, labor, and materials to furnish and install the specified perforated column as described in the Drawings.
- B. Payment shall be made at the contract lump sum price stated in the Bid Form.

1.7 INSTALL PUMP PRESSURE TRANSDUCER, DISCHARGE HEAD AND MOTOR

A. This item shall include all labor, equipment, transportation from the local supplier's facility to the job site, and materials required for the assembly and installation of the pump, pressure transducer column, discharge head, stuffing box discharge line to floor

drain, and motor as shown and indicated on the drawings and described in the Specifications and Contract Documents.

B. Payment shall be made at the contract lump sum price stated in the Bid Form.

1.8 STARTUP SERVICES AND DEMONSTRATION

- A. No direct measurement will be made for this item. This item includes all equipment, labor, materials, and operation and maintenance manuals to test, calibrate, troubleshoot, and adjust the pump, motor, and coordinate installation and testing of pressure transducer (provided by others). Coordination of requests for pump and motor operation from others overseeing the startup of other equipment is also included, along with providing a factory-trained representative to inspect and demonstrate operation and maintenance of the pump, motor, and pressure transducer.
- B. Payment shall be made at the contract lump sum price stated in the Bid Form.

PART 2 PRODUCTS – NOT USED

PART 3 EXECUTION – NOT USED

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 01 33 00 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

- A. Submittal procedures
- B. Construction progress schedules
- C. Proposed products list
- D. Shop drawings
- E. Product data
- F. Samples
- G. Manufacturers' instructions
- H. Manufacturers' certificates

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

A. None.

1.3 SUBMITTAL PROCEDURES

- A. Transmit each submittal with Engineer accepted form.
- B. Sequentially number the transmittal forms. Resubmittals to have original number with an alphabetic suffix.
- C. Identify Project, Contractor, Subcontractor o supplier; pertinent Drawing sheet and detail name or number(s), and specification Section number, as appropriate.
- D. Apply Contractor's stamp, signed or initialed certifying that review, verification of Products required, field dimensions, adjacent construction Work, and coordination of information, is in accordance with the requirements of the Work and Contract Documents. Submittals without the Contractor's stamp will not be reviewed and will be returned to the Contractor.
- E. Schedule submittals to expedite the Project, and deliver to Engineer at 1047 South 100 West, Suite 180, Logan, Utah 84321. Electronic submittals in PDF format are preferred. Coordinate submission of related items.
- F. Identify variations from Contract Documents and Product or system limitations, which may be detrimental to successful performance of the completed Work.

- G. Provide space for Contractor and Engineer review stamps.
- H. Revise and resubmit submittals as required, identify all changes made since previous submittal.
- I. Distribute copies of reviewed submittals to affected parties. Instruct parties to promptly report any inability to comply with provisions.

1.4 CONSTRUCTION PROGRESS SCHEDULES

- A. Submit initial progress schedule in duplicate within 10 days after date established in Notice to Proceed for Engineer review. Submit progress schedule no later than preconstruction conference.
- B. Revise and resubmit as required.
- C. Submit revised schedules with each Application for Payment, identifying changes since previous version.
- D. Show complete sequence of construction by activity, identifying Work of separate stages and other logically grouped activities. Indicate the early and late start, early and late finish, float dates, and duration.
- E. Indicate estimated percentage of completion for each item of Work at each submission.
- F. Indicate submittal dates required for shop drawings, product data, samples, and product delivery dates.

1.5 PROPOSED PRODUCTS LIST

- A. Within 15 days after date of Owner Contractor Agreement, submit complete list of major products proposed for use, with name of manufacturer, trade name, and model number of each product.
- B. For products specified only by reference standards, give manufacturer, trade name, model or catalog designation, and reference standards.

1.6 SHOP DRAWINGS

- A. Submit the number of opaque reproductions that Contractor requires and one (1) electronic copy, which will be retained by Engineer.
- B. After review, distribute in accordance with Article on Procedures above and for Record Documents described in EJCDC P-700 General Conditions.

1.7 PRODUCT DATA

A. Submit the number of copies that the Contractor requires and one (1) electronic copy, which will be retained by the Engineer.

- B. Mark each copy to identify applicable products, models, options, and other data. Supplement manufacturers' standard data to provide information unique to this Project.
- C. After review, distribute in accordance with Article on Procedures above and provide copies for Record Documents described in EJCDC P -700 General Conditions.

1.8 MANUFACTURERS' INSTRUCTIONS

- A. When specified in individual specification Sections, submit manufacturers' printed instructions for delivery, storage, assembly, installation, start up, adjusting, and finishing, in quantities specified for Product Data.
- B. Identify conflicts between manufacturers' instructions and Contract Documents.

1.9 MANUFACTURER'S CERTIFICATES

- A. When specified in individual specification Sections, submit manufacturer's certificate to Engineer for review, in quantities specified for Product Data.
- B. Indicate material or product conforms to or exceeds specified requirements. Submit supporting reference date, affidavits, and certifications as appropriate.
- C. Certificates may be recent or previous test results on material or Product, but must be acceptable to Engineer.
- PART 2 PRODUCTS NOT USED
- PART 3 EXECUTION NOT USED

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK

SECTION 33 12 20 WATER UTILITY DISTRIBUTION PUMPS

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SECTION INCLUDES

A. Vertical turbine pump and motor

1.2 RELATED SECTIONS

- A. Section 01 22 00 Measurement and Payment
- B. Section 01 30 00 Submittal Procedures

1.3 REFERENCES

- A. AWWA Standard E103 Horizontal and Vertical Line Shaft Pumps
- B. AWWA Standard C110 Ductile Iron and Gray-Iron Fittings for Water
- C. ANME/ANSI B16.5 Pipe Flanges and Flanged Fittings
- D. NEMA MG-1 Motor and Generators
- E. ANSI/HI 9.6.4 Rotodynamic Pumps for Vibration Measurements and Allowable Values
- F. ANSI/HI 9.8 Pump Intake Design
- G. ANSI/HI 14.6 Rotodynamic Pumps for Hydraulic Performance Acceptance Tests
- H. NSF/ANSI 61 NSF International/National Sanitation Foundation: Drinking Water System Components Health Effects

1.4 SUBMITTALS

- A. Submit under provisions of Section 01 30 00.
- B. Manufacturer's Certificate: Certify that products meet or exceed specified requirements and are suitable for the intended use.
- C. Submit pump and motor performance and nameplate data, pump curves showing operating points with impeller trim, NPSH curve, submergence requirements, bhp, efficiencies, gravitational weight of the rotating parts, hydraulic down thrust during normal operation and at shut-off head, type and size of motor, size and dimensions of suction intake, lineshaft sizing calculations, and bearing life calculations.
- D. Submit pump and motor manufacturer and model number, number of pump stages, pump and motor size and dimensioning data, and motor protection and efficiency.

- E. Submit certified pump curve associated with a factory non-witness performance test showing that performance requirements are satisfied. Curves shall include flow, head, efficiency, net positive suction head (NPSH) required and brake horsepower. The curve from the performance test shall be approved by the Engineer prior to shipment. Certify that pump will perform in accordance with the submitted curve and data. The pump test acceptance grade shall be 1E as described in Table 14.6.3.4 of ANSI/HI 14.6 Rotodynamic Pumps for Hydraulic Performance Acceptance Tests.
- F. Submit a copy of this specification section, with addendum updates included, with each paragraph clearly marked to indicate specification compliance or marked to indicate requested deviations from specification requirements. If deviations from the specifications are indicated and therefore requested by the Contractor, the submittal shall be accompanied by a detailed, written justification for each deviation. Failure to include a copy of the marked-up specification sections, along with justification for any requested deviations to the specification requirements, with the submittal shall be cause for rejection of the entire submittal with no further consideration. The Owner retains the right to reject any proposed deviations in favor of this specification as written.

1.5 QUALITY ASSURANCE

- A. Manufacturer: Company specializing in the manufacturing of the pumps and motors specified in this section, with a minimum of ten (10) years documented experience.
- B. Install and operate pumps and motors in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.
- C. Manufacturer will provide a factory trained representative to inspect and certify the installation and oversee the startup of the pumping equipment.
- D. Manufacturer: Provide vertical turbine pumps and motors meeting the requirements of this specification from one of the following, or an equal pre-approved prior to bid opening:
 - 1. Xylem Goulds Pump, Inc.
 - 2. Flowserve Corporation
 - 3. National Pump Company

1.6 WARRANTY

A. Warranty: Include coverage of all pump and motor system including but not limited to pump, motor, impellers, bearings, seals, wear plates, wear rings, and pump and motor shafts for a period of two (2) years from the date of the final pay request. Warranty shall cover any problems created from vibration, manufacturing defects, improper installation, or other defective work.

1.7 PERFORMANCE REQUIREMENTS

A. Submit under provisions of Section 01 30 00.

B. Vertical Turbine Deep Well Pump and Motor.

Primary Duty Point or Guarantee Point	Deep Well Pump
Design flow capacity, gpm	2600
Total Dynamic Head (TDH), ft	363
Minimum shut off head, ft	565
Maximum NPSH (absolute) required at design point, ft	40
Minimum pump efficiency	80
Maximum nominal pump speed, rpm	1,800
Number of pump stages	4 - 6
Maximum motor size, BHP	350

C. Pump Dimensions

Approximate Setting Depth (from flange of discharge head to end of column assembly)	350′
Minimum column diameter	12" Threaded
Min. wall thickness of steel column pipe	0.37″
Discharge flange size	12"
Discharge flange rating ANSI	150#
Minimum line shaft diameter	1.6875″
Maximum bowl diameter	14"

D. Operating Conditions

Duty Premium Efficiency Inverter

Drive	Variable Frequency Drive
Ambient environment	Indoors, ventilated and heated (40°F – 104°F)
Fluid service	Culinary water
Fluid temperature, degrees F	45 to 65
Project site elevation	4600 ft

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 VERTICAL TURBINE DEEP WELL PUMP AND MOTOR

- A. Vertical turbine pump. Water lubricated, open line shaft, with multistage bowl assembly, column, lineshaft, top shaft, suction screen, fabricated steel discharge head and driver as specified. Unless otherwise stated herein, the pump shall in all respects conform to AWWA Standard E103 – Horizontal and Vertical Line Shaft Pumps and shall comply with all local and state safety regulations. The pump shall meet the requirements of NSF/ANSI 61.
 - 1. Manufacturers of pumps suitable for municipal, drinking water deep well applications must meet the performance requirements stated above and are also subject to the requirements listed below. Manufacturers and models meeting the requirements of this specification may be considered with proper documentation.
 - 2. Discharge head
 - a. Constructed of fabricated steel and be of the high-profile type to allow the shaft to be coupled above the stuffing box and be suitable for mounting the motor and supporting the column and bowl assemblies.
 - b. Capable of containing the greater of 150% of the maximum pressure developed by the pump as described below, and of sufficient design to support the entire weight of the pump components and driver.
 - c. Deep Well pump shall have an above ground 150 #, 12", ANSI B16.5 flanged outlet and appropriately sized for 16" well casing.
 - d. Shall have a 1/2" NPT connection for a pressure gauge.
 - e. Outside and inside surfaces of the discharge head shall be coated with Tnemec 141, NSF 61 approved epoxy coating to a minimum 16 mills or approved equal.
 - f. A soleplate shall be provided with proper thickness for load and thrust, but no less than 1" with a bolt hole pattern matching the discharge

head. The soleplate shall be epoxy coated with Tnemec 141, NSF 61 approved epoxy coating to a minimum 16 mills or approved equal.

- g. Equipped with integral lifting lugs to facilitate installation and removal.
 Capable of withstanding the weight of the discharge head and pump assembly.
- h. A tapped drain line shall be provided to convey packing discharge to the floor drain. Access ports shall be provided as shown on the drawings.
- A pre-lube system shall be provided complete with solenoid valve, tubing, connection to mechanical piping and interconnect to the motor control panel to lubricate the line shaft bearings prior to each pump operation cycle.
- j. Discharge head shall be provided with (1) 1" diameter and (3) 1-1/2" diameter NPT ports with provisions to attach sounder tube and ASR supply lines below the discharge head.
- 3. Top line shaft
 - a. The top line shaft (head shaft) shall be of ASTM A582 Type 416 stainless steel and have a surface finish not to exceed RMS 40 (ANSI B46.1) and shall not exceed 10 feet in length.
 - b. The diameter of the shaft and coupling shall be designed in accordance with AWWA E103 Section 4.4.2.2 with a shaft speed of one half of the nominal pump speed. To ensure accurate alignment of the shafts, they shall be straight within 0.005 in. total indicator reading for a 10 ft section; the butting faces shall be machined square to the axis of the shaft.
 - c. The top shaft adjusting nut shall be bronze of ASTM B584 and shall be positively locked in position with a steel lock screw or washer of ASTM A108 Grade 1018. Each joint shall be equipped with a Type 304 stainless steel sleeve placed between the bearing and the shafting.
- 4. Column line shaft
 - a. Shall be of carbon steel A108 Gr 1045 ground and polished to a surface finish not to exceed RMS 40 (ANSI B46.1).
 - b. Sections shall be furnished in interchangeable sections not over 10 feet in length.
 - c. The butting faces shall be machined square to the axis of the shaft, with maximum permissible axial misalignment of the thread axis with the shaft axis of 0.002" in 6".
 - d. Diameter shall be no less than that determined by AWWA E103 Section 4.4.2.2 with a shaft speed of one half of the nominal pump speed. The pump supplier shall confirm that this diameter is such that elongation due to hydraulic thrust will not exceed the axial clearance of the impellers in the pump bowls and meets the AWWA E103 and reduced speed requirements above.
 - e. Shall be straight within 0.005 in. total indicator reading for a 10 ft. section.
 - f. The line shaft bearings shall be fluted rubber retained in the centering spider by a shoulder on each end of the bearing.

- 5. Discharge column pipe
 - a. Shall be of threaded ASTM A53 grade B steel pipe in interchangeable sections not over 10' in length and shall conform to AWWA E103 Section 4.4.2.
 - b. Inside and outside shall be coated with Tnemec 141, NSF 61 approved epoxy coating to a minimum 16 mills or approved equal.
 - c. Sections shall be connected by threaded sleeve couplings.
- 6. Bowl assembly
 - a. The pump bowls shall be of close grain, cast ASTM A48 Class 30 or ductile iron ASTM A536, free from blow holes, sand holes and all faults, accurately machined and fitted to close dimensions.
 - b. The pump bowls shall be capable of withstanding the greater of a hydrostatic pressure equal to twice the pressure at rated flow or 1.5 times the shut-off head.
 - c. The pump bowls exterior shall be epoxy coated with Tnemec 141, NSF 61 approved epoxy coating to a minimum 16 mills or approved equal.
- 7. Suction bowl
 - a. Suction bowl or suction bell shall be provided with a non-soluble grease packed bronze bearing. A bronze sand collar shall be provided to protect this bearing from abrasives in the pumping fluids. The bearing housing shall have sufficient opening at the bottom for easy removal of the bearing.
- 8. Impellers
 - a. Shall be cast bronze and shall be the enclosed type with 416 stainless steel collets.
 - b. The impellers shall be accurately fitted and balanced both statically and dynamically.
 - c. Factory trimmed to match the performance conditions indicated.
 - d. Impellers to be secured to the drive shaft by taper locks or collets.
- 9. Bowl assembly shaft
 - a. Shall be of A582 Type 416 stainless steel, turned, ground and polished to a surface finish not to exceed RMS 40 (ANSI B46.1).
 - b. Supported by steel backed rubber bearings above and below each impeller.
 - c. The suction case bearing shall be grease lubricated and protected by a bronze sand collar of ASTM B584.
 - d. The size of the shaft shall be no less than that determined by AWWA E103 Section 4.4.2.2.
- 10. Deep well pump suction strainer
 - a. Constructed of 316 stainless steel and shall have a net inlet area equal to at least three times the impeller inlet area. The maximum unit opening shall not be more than 75 percent of the minimum opening of the water passage through the bowl or impeller.

- 11. Sounding tube
 - a. The pump column shall be provided with a slotted or perforated 1" inch diameter PVC or HDPE pipe of sufficient length to extend from the well casing sole plate to the top of the bowl assembly to serve as a water level sounding tube. The pressure transducer will be installed during the construction of the well house.
- B. Motor
 - WP-1 weather protected, vertical hollow shaft, inverter duty, manufactured by U.S. Motors, or approved equal with all materials, workmanship, and tests conforming with the applicable specifications of the National Electric Manufacturer's Association (NEMA), the Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers (IEEE), the American Standards Association (ASA), the Anti-Friction Bearing Manufacturing Association (AFBMA).
 - 2. The following requirements as defined by NEMA MG-1
 - a. Premium Efficiency minimum nominal full load efficiency shall be 95.8%
 - b. Design B
 - c. Code F or G
 - 3. Inverter Duty
 - a. Name plated for 60 hertz operation. The motor shall be capable of operating a variable torque load over a 2:1 speed range. The motor shall be capable of operating continuously at 30 hertz without overheating.
 - 4. Performance data for adjustable speed operation shall be stamped on a steel data plate permanently attached to the motor frame. The minimum amount of adjustable speed data shall include
 - a. Application type: constant torque, variable torque, or constant hp
 - b. Maximum approved continuous torque
 - c. Approved rpm and frequency operating ranges
 - d. Load amps at peak load on inverter power
 - e. Service factors
 - 5. Horsepower: The motor shall be altitude compensated to 4,600 feet ASL. The pump horsepower shall not exceed the motor horsepower rating at any point on the pump curve. Anticipated size for this application is 350 hp.
 - 6. Time rating: Inverter
 - 7. Maximum ambient temperature: 40°C,
 - 8. Temperature rise: Class B
 - 9. Insulation system designation: Class F, H, or as necessary to meet 2.1.B.3 and 2.1.B.7.
 - 10. Synchronous speed: 1800 rpm
 - 11. Frequency: 60 hz
 - 12. Phases: 3
 - 13. Voltage: 480
 - 14. Service Factor: 1.15

- 15. Backspin protection: non-reverse ratchet (ball bearing type)
- 16. Motor shall be supplied with space heaters, 115 VAC.
- 17. Motor bearings
 - a. Shall be antifriction and designed to carry the weight of all rotating parts plus the maximum hydraulic thrust load under all conditions of operation.
 - b. L-10 life at the operating point shall be a minimum of 44,000 hours with thrust calculated at the pump design point head.
 - c. Upper and lower bearings shall be insulated.
- 18. The motor shall be equipped with a shaft grounding system equal to Aegis SGR.
- C. Factory Testing: A Certified Non-Witness Factory Performance Test will be performed on each unit, the performance will include measuring flow and head at rated design condition, testing may be at a reduced speed measuring flow and head corresponding to the rated condition when adjusting for speed using the appropriate affinity laws. Use of a test diver is permitted for factory tests. Record measured flow, suction pressure, discharge pressure and make observations on bearing temperatures and noise level. Pump shipment shall be held until testing results have been reviewed and approved by Engineer.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 EXAMINATION

A. Verify all pumps, motors, and materials are present and meet the requirements of the Specifications.

3.2 INSTALLATION

- A. Install pumps, motors, and materials in accordance with shop drawings and manufacturer's recommendations once progress on the well house construction is sufficient to provide protection to the equipment.
- B. Interface with suction and discharge piping to provide a complete waterproof seal.
- C. Set pumps to provide a constant centerline alignment through all discharge and suction piping.
- D. Provide trained and qualified personnel to adjust the impellers to the proper bowl running clearance as identified by the manufacturer.

3.3 STARTUP SERVICES

A. The Contractor shall start the system to ensure that all aspects of the system are operating according to manufacturer's recommendations. The Contractor shall check the volume and pressure capacities of the pumping equipment and submit to Engineer.

- B. Provide a factory-trained representative to inspect and to certify the installation of pump and motor. Prior to operator training, demonstrate to the Engineer that the equipment is ready for operation.
- C. Provide a factory-trained representative to oversee start-up and demonstrate operation and maintenance of the pump and motor for a minimum of 8 hours at the project site and make necessary adjustments to pump setting, lateral impeller clearances, etc. to provide proper system operation.
- D. A vibration test shall be conducted upon completion of the pump and motor installation. The test shall indicate amplitude, velocity, and peak to peak parameters. Each reading will be taken at a minimum of five different points on each piece of equipment. Each point must fall within values published in HI 9.6.4. It will be the pump supplier's responsibility to replace the appropriate piece of equipment and/or eliminate the cause of excessive vibration to achieve acceptable vibration readings before final acceptance is issued.
- E. Field Harmonics: During start-up the pump manufacture will perform a Reed Critical Frequency (RCF) analysis commonly referred to as a "bump test". The bump test will be done through the full operating range of the pump speed, from min speed to max speed. If there are any reflections of harmonics through the operating range of the pump it will be the pump manufactures responsibility to either correct the problem or inform the owner of the speeds that will need to be avoided through the Variable Frequency Drive Settings. A full report of these findings will be provided to the owner before final acceptance of the equipment.
- F. Provide four (4) copies of Equipment Operation and Maintenance Manuals to the Engineer.

END OF SECTION

THIS PAGE INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK